

Examining successful short-term psychodynamic psychotherapies with depressed adolescents, using the Adolescent Psychotherapy Q-set

Lena Sandvand & Lina Tosterud

Submitted as cand. psychol. thesis Department of Psychology Faculty of Social Sciences

UNIVERSITY OF OSLO

October 2020

© Lena Sandvand & Lina Tosterud

2020

Examining successful short-term psychodynamic psychotherapies with depressed adolescents, using the Adolescents Psychotherapy Q-set

Lena Sandvand & Lina Tosterud <u>http://www.duo.uio.no/</u>

Abstract

Authors: Lena Sandvand & Lina Tosterud

Tittle: Examining successful short-term psychodynamic psychotherapies with depressed adolescents, using the Adolescents Psychotherapy Q-set

Supervisor: Hanne-Sofie Johnsen Dahl

Background: Depression seems to be a growing problem among adolescents and is one of the leading causes of illness and disability in the age group 15-19 years. When followed into adulthood, adolescents with onset depression are twice as likely to have major depressive episodes, five times more likely to attempt suicide, and are at increased risk for death by suicide. Psychotherapy research on adolescent is scarce compared to research on adults, although the field has grown in the past few decades. Now, a vast number of outcome studies has established that psychotherapy is an effective way to treat many adolescents struggling with mental health problems. However, there are still major gaps in research-based knowledge on what it is in the process of psychotherapy for adolescents that contributes to successful outcome. In the present study our aim is to identify both which patients, but mainly what processes are associated with good outcome in fully completed, successful short-term psychotherapies for depressed adolescents.

Methods: A search was conducted in data from The First Experimental Study of Transference Work–In Teenagers (FEST-IT) (Ulberg et al, 2012) for patients who show clinical change and had completed the offered treatment. These were compared with the rest of the FEST-IT population on pre-treatment variables, and various outcome measures after treatment. Using audio recordings, 3 sessions were coded from each selected therapy (24 sessions all together), representing early, middle and late phase, by the use of Adolescent Psychotherapy Q-Set (APQ), a pan-theoretical process measure that allows for an investigation of entire sessions, capturing the contribution of the patient, the therapist and the interaction between in a clinical meaningful way and in a form suitable for quantitative comparison and analysis. Q-factor analysis was then used to identify *repeating mutually influencing interactions between patient and therapist* (interaction structures).

Results: Eight patients met the inclusion criteria. No significant differences were found between these and the rest of the patients on pre-treatment variables. Differences were found in the perceived satisfaction with and change after therapy. The Q-analysis evidenced two interaction structures, one explained 45 percent of the variance in the material, indicating that the successful therapies shared important features: active use of psychodynamic techniques, strong and trusting therapeutic relationship, actively engaged young person. Self-image and interpersonal relationship where topics in the sessions. The young person in the other interaction structure was disengaged and indifferent, the therapist thoughtful and non-judgmental. In the last phase of therapy only the first interaction structure was present across the efficacious therapies.

Conclusion: The use of psychodynamic interventions with depressed adolescents were associated with good outcome. APQ gave clinical meaningful descriptions of the sessions which were characterized by a "trusting working relationship between a vulnerable and actively involved young person who explore interpersonal relationships and a therapist who work with the young person to try make sense of experience and encouraging reflection on internal states and affects", suggesting that the active ingredients that contribute to successful outcome are a combination of specific and common factors.

Preface

In the spring of 2019, we had the great fortune of learning about the First Experimental Study of Transference Work – In Teenagers study (FEST-IT). This gave us a unique insight into several adolescent psychotherapy processes. We are first and foremost very thankful to all the adolescents who participated in this study. They gave us invaluable knowledge about therapy, which cannot be fully grasped by reading any theoretical therapy book. We will carry this knowledge with us, as we now are about to start our professional work as psychologists.

We are very grateful to FEST-IT and Randi Ulberg for allowing us access to their research material, to our supervisor Hanne-Sofie Johnsen Dahl for her excellent academic guidance and counselling, her positive attitude and for always pushing us forward, to Ana Calderon for training us in the use of the APQ, to Felicitas Rost for teaching us Q-methodology, to Thomas Heiersted for proof reading, and to our fellow students in the FEST-IT student project group for help and support throughout the process of writing this thesis.

We would like to thank our dear family and friends for all the love and support.

Lena would like to thank Lina for all her hard work, her smart and tricky questions, and for great collaboration and friendship. A special thank you to Ove for his patience, food cooking and love, not only in the process of writing this thesis, buy throughout the studies. Last but not least, my precious Lars, and your brother soon to come.

Lina would like to thank Lena for being such a wonderful colleague and friend. I am so thankful for all the interesting conversations we have had, for the shared laughs and for being a great support in this time consuming and sometimes hard work. A special thank you to Thomas for always being there with love and patience, not only during the work of this thesis, but throughout the studies. Last but not least I am eternally grateful to my dear children Johanna, Simon and Hugo: you make it all worth it.

> Oslo, October 2020 Lena Sandvand & Lina Tosterud

Table of contents

1 Introduction	. I
1.1 Depression in adolescence	.1
1.2 Questions and answers in psychotherapy research1.2.1 A brief historical background1.2.2 Does psychotherapy work?	.2
1.2.3 Which psychotherapy is most effective?1.2.4 How does psychotherapy lead to change?	
 1.3 Common factors and specific techniques. 1.3.1 The role of common factors . 1.3.2 Therapeutic alliance . 1.3.3 Client factors . 1.3.4 Therapist factors . 1.3.5 Specific techniques. 	. 8 . 8 . 9 10 11
1.4 A brief introduction to Q-methodology	
1.5 Psychodynamic therapy for adolescence1.5.1 Short-term psychodynamic psychotherapy (STPP) in FEST-IT1.5.2 Transference	15
1.6 Aims and research questions	17
2 Method	19
2.1 Design2.1.1 The treatment2.1.2 Ethics	19
2.2 Participants 2 2.2.1 Patient selection 2 2.2.2 The Therapists 2	20
2.3 Measures. 2.3.1 Outcome measures 2.3.2 Process measures. 2.3.2 Process measures 2.3.3. Diagnostic measures. 2.3.4 Other measures	21 22 23
2.4 Data Analyses. 2 2.4.1 Coding . 2 2.4.2 Handling of APQ-data. 2 2.4.3 Reliability . 2 2.4.4 Q-factor analysis . 2 2.4.5 Descriptive statistics. 2	24 24 25 25
3 Results	27
3.1 Selected cases 3.1.1 Therapists in the selected cases	
3.2 All patients at pre-treatment	28
3.3 Working Alliance Inventory (WAI-SR)	29

3.4 Treatment Satisfaction Questionnaire	
3.5 Psychodynamic functioning scales (PFS)3.5.1 Functioning at pre-treatment3.5.2 Functioning post treatment and one-year follow-up	
 3.6 Adolescent Psychotherapy Q-set (APQ) 3.6.1 Inter-rater reliability of the APQ coded sessions 3.6.2 Q-factor analysis 3.6.3 Therapy process descriptors 	
3.7 Patterns of interaction structures3.7.1 Factor 13.7.2 Factor 2	
3.8 The young person in Factor 1 and Factor 2	
3.9 The therapist in Factor 1 and Factor 2	
3.10 Interaction structures in early, middle and late treatment phase	
4 Discussion	
4 Discussion	
	40
4.1 The efficacious completers	40 43
4.1 The efficacious completers4.2 Interaction structures within and across the therapies	40 43 45
4.1 The efficacious completers4.2 Interaction structures within and across the therapies4.3 The young persons in the interaction structures	
4.1 The efficacious completers4.2 Interaction structures within and across the therapies4.3 The young persons in the interaction structures4.4 The therapists in the interaction structures	
 4.1 The efficacious completers	40 43 45 47 47 49 50
 4.1 The efficacious completers	
 4.1 The efficacious completers	40 43 45 47 47 49 50 53 54

Tables

Table 1. BDI-II scores for group x (n=8)	27
Table 2. BDI-II scores group x and group y	.28
Table 3. Pre-treatment characteristics all patients	.28
Table 4. WAI-SR mean scores for group x and group y	29
Table 5. Treatment satisfaction questionnaire for group x and group y	.30
Table 6. PFS Mean scores Completers (n=8)	.30
Table 7. Ten most and least characteristic items of Factor 1	.32
Table 8. Ten most and least characteristic items of Factor 2	.33
Table 9. Ten young person items with highest z-score difference in Factor 1 and Factor	.36
Table 10. Ten therapist items with highest z-score Factor 1	.37
Table 11. Ten therapist items with highest z-score Factor 2	.38
Table A1 . Ten most and least characteristic items in the early phase	.68
Table A2. Ten most and least characteristic items in the middle phase	.68
Table A3. Ten most and least characteristic items in the late phase	69
Table A4. Global Expectancy scores for group x (n=8)	.69

1 Introduction

1.1 Depression in adolescence

Depression is one of the most common of all mental health problems and is contributing greatly to the global burden of disease (GBD Disease- Injury & Prevalence, 2018). According to reports from the Worlds Health Organization, mental disorders are the leading cause of years lived with disability (YLD) worldwide, and 40.5% of this burden is uniquely attributable to major depression (WHO, 2017). Depression also seems to be a growing problem among adolescents and is one of the leading causes of illness and disability among adolescents aged 15–19 years (WHO, 2017). National reports from different countries indicate a significantly rise of mental illness overall among adolescence over the past decade and support the findings from WHO. In the US, rates of major depressive episode in the last year increased 52% 2005–2017 (from 8.7% to 13.2%) among adolescents aged 12 to 17 and 63% 2009–2017 among young adults 18–25 (Twenge et al., 2019). Specially young women have shown a significant increase in depressive symptoms (Brage, 2008). Numbers from the Norwegian Institute of public health show an 40% increase in given diagnosis for girls 15-17 from 2011-2016 (from 5% in from 2011 to 7% in 2016). The same is found for girls between 18-20 years (Folkehelseinstituttet, 2018).

Adolescence is a formative and unique time in a person's life. The adolescent is going through multiple changes both physical, emotional and social. It is a crucial period for developing coping strategies, and social and emotional habits of importance for mental wellbeing during adolescence and for mental health in adulthood (WHO, 2017). This period characterized by changes on several different levels can also make adolescents vulnerable to mental health problems, and adolescence seems to be an important risk period for developing depression. The rates of depression increase substantially between 13 and 18 years of age and denotes the highest incidence risk for the emergence of major depression over the life course (Avenevoli et al., 2015; GBD Disease- Injury & Prevalence, 2018; Thapar et al., 2012) Further, there is an increased risk of a depression relapse during adolescence, with as many as 70% of young people who experience depression having a further episode of depression within 5 years (Richmond & Rosen, 2005). Research indicates that earlier onset of depression predicts chronicity, recurrence, and severity of episodes throughout life (Roca et al., 2013; Weissman et al., 1999). When followed into adulthood, those with adolescent-onset depression (compared to those without) are twice as likely to have major depressive episodes, five times more likely to attempt suicide, and are at increased risk for death by suicide

(Twenge et al., 2019). The long-term consequences of depression in adolescence are striking, with negative effects including increased risk of self-harm, suicide, physical illness, substance abuse, interpersonal problems in adulthood, reduced quality of life, disability, school dropout, low work productivity, premature mortality, and increased health care utilization (Weissman et al., 1999; WHO, 2017)

The optimal treatment for adolescents suffering from depression is not clear. According to a recent systematic review from the Norwegian Institute of public health, one cannot say anything definitely about the effect of psychotherapy compared with antidepressants alone or antidepressant medications in combination with psychotherapy for children and adolescents with depression or depression symptoms (Folkehelseinstituttet, 2017). Despite this, it is emerging evidence for the effectiveness of different psychological treatments. Cognitive Behavioral Therapy (CBT), Interpersonal Psychotherapy and Short-term Psychodynamic Psychotherapy (STPP) for adolescents diagnosed with depression, are all associated with an average 50 % reduction in depression symptoms one year after treatment (Goodyer et al., 2017).

In sum: depression is a growing problem among adolescents and represent a great burden both for the individual and the society as a whole. In order to treat and prevent further symptoms and at an early stage, and alleviate the challenges associated with depression, it is of great importance to identify effective treatments for adolescents suffering from depression. In the next section we will give a brief introduction to psychotherapy research with paying special attention to psychotherapy research on depressed adolescents.

1.2 Questions and answers in psychotherapy research

1.2.1 A brief historical background

From the very beginning of psychotherapy there has been a core belief in its potential to create some sort of change in the patient. Through meeting and talking to a therapist over an amount of time, the patient will experience less suffering and ideally become more satisfied with life. Psychotherapy or "talking cure" began with the practice of psychoanalysis, introduced by Freud at the end of the 19th century. Freud was struggling to find an effective treatment for his patients with neurotic or hysterical symptoms and discovered that a talking cure would cause some of the symptoms to disappear. Together with Breuer, Freud presented the first case studies where they demonstrated how to treat hysteria through "the talking cure" and their *Studies of Hysteria* (1895) is seen as one of the origins of psychotherapy research (Braakmann, 2015). Through the first decades of the 20th century Freud and several other

analytics developed psychoanalysis further. The theories were mostly based on clinical cases and case studies. Different psychoanalytic schools were established and brought psychoanalysis in somewhat different directions. The Budapest school would emphasize the relational aspect of the therapy – while the Vienna school emphasized the importance of the techniques, the therapist's objective analysis of the patient, in order to heal the patients. Whether the relationship or the techniques are most relevant for change has been a question since the beginning, and is still present in psychotherapy research today (Dahl, 2013).

The scientific study of psychotherapy emerged as a field of academic research in the mid-twentieth century, striving for a scientific legitimacy of the psychotherapeutic treatments. The holding view was that psychotherapy corresponded to applications of science of the mind, and was based on the ideal of natural science, following the paradigm of logical positivism (i.e. objectivity, replicability etc.) (Braakmann, 2015; Orlinsky & Russell, 1994).

Until 1940 the efforts focused on very elementary outcome research (prove the effect) aimed at a status of scientific legitimacy, and did not allow for deep interpretations or broad generalizations (Braakmann, 2015). During and after the Second World War, little research was done within the psychoanalytic field. Many central figures fled to the US to escape the Nazis. When Eysenck in 1952 claimed that research showed that psychotherapy does not work, based on his examining of 24 studies – there merely didn't exist any research to contradict his findings. On the positive side, Eysenck's provocative conclusion stimulated a large amount of psychotherapy research (Lambert, 2013). A distinction grew up between two kinds of research, depending on the focus: *psychotherapy outcome research*, which studied the impact of therapy on patients after treatment concludes and *psychotherapy process research*, which focused instead on the interactions and experiences of patients and therapists during therapy (Hartmann et al., 2015).

1.2.2 Does psychotherapy work?

A large number of published individual studies and meta-analyses have been replicated and led researches to conclude that psychotherapy effectively reduces psychological burden and foster long-lasting change in patients. With the help of psychotherapy, patients in general heal faster than those who experience change as a result of their own natural healing processes and a supportive environment (Lambert, 2011). In 2012, The American Psychological Association (APA) concludes that across studies the average effect size for psychotherapy is about d = 0,80. Cohen classifies Cohen's d as small, medium, and large if it equals 0.2, 0.5, or 0.8 (Gatsonis & Sampson, 1989). In other words; when patients who receive psychotherapy are compared to those who don't, they are better off than 79% of the untreated patients (Campbell et al., 2013). Studies on *efficacy* and *effectiveness*, so-called outcome studies, have played an important role in order to reach such a promising conclusion.

The aim in *efficacy* studies is to systematically examine the causal relationship between a specific treatment and outcome. Randomized controlled trials (RCT) are seen as the gold standard to answer questions concerning causality, due to their high level of objectivity, control and replicability (Barlow, 1996; Hofmann & Weinberger, 2007). In RCT studies, patients are randomized to either treatment groups, wait-list groups or a no-treatment control groups. If patients in the treatment group show a larger decline in symptoms, compared to the no-treatment control group, one can conclude that treatment had an effect on outcome. The most common in RCT studies today is to compare the treatment effect of two or three different modalities of therapy (Nissen-Lie, 2018). Inclusion and exclusion criteria are often strict in an attempt to create homogeneous patient groups, e.g depressed adolescents, and thereby link a diagnose to a specific treatment. To ensure that measured difference in outcome can be explained by the specific treatment, and that the potential impact of extraneous factors is minimized, it is important to maximize the internal validity (Nathan et al., 2000).

Effectiveness studies aim to measure the beneficial effect of therapy and feasibility of treatment across broad patient groups in ordinary clinical settings. A comparison group may or may not be presented, inclusion criteria are less strict and studies emphasize external validity and generalizability (Nathan et al., 2000). Quantitative studies of efficacy and effectiveness enables the generalization of knowledge on therapeutic effect to larger populations but provide little knowledge on the efficiency of psychotherapy; does it work for the individual patient? The latter is traditionally answered by case studies and qualitive methods which investigates in depth facets of human experience; how the patient and therapist interact, their subjective view and how the patient perceive, feel and react to their circumstances (Kazdin, 2008).

Although the psychotherapy research on adolescent is scarce compared to research on the adult population, the recognition of the field has grown in the past few decades, showing an increase in the number of outcome studies (Silverman & Hinshaw, 2008). The evidence from these studies are showing that psychotherapy is an effective way to treat adolescents struggling with mental health problems. A meta study conducted by Weisz et al. (2017) shows that the average effect size for psychotherapy on adolescents is .46 (Weisz et al., 2017), lower compared to adults, thus moderate. The meta study also found that target problem (e.g. anxiety, depression, ADHD) was the most powerful moderator of treatment benefit. Treatments addressing anxiety showed the largest effect size at both post-treatment (0.61) and follow-up, whereas the effect size for depression was only 0.29 at post-treatment (Weisz et al, 2017). Given this rather disappointing result and given the fact that there is little evidence of how the different approaches lead to change (Kazdin, 2008), it underlines the importance of investigating how adolescent psychotherapy works.

1.2.3 Which psychotherapy is most effective?

The earliest studies on psychotherapy were published in the 1920's, highlighting the psychoanalytic methods of Freud and colleagues. Today the list of different high standard methods ("bona-fide" treatments) consist of e.g; interpersonal, humanistic, behavioural, dialectic behavioural, emotional, cognitive and short- and long-term psychodynamic therapies. Which of these specific therapies and clinical theories are most effective in promoting change, and on what diagnose, is well examined and much debated within psychotherapy outcome research. Some claim that particular treatments are more effective on specific diagnoses, e.g exposure treatment of anxiety disorder (Tolin, 2010). Others claim that there are no outcome differences among therapies (Wampold, 2015). An enormous amount of comparative effect-studies have proven no large outcome differences among different methods of psychotherapy. In general, the research demonstrates that no one theory produces superior outcomes to any other (Luborsky et al., 1975; Smith & Glass, 1977; Wampold, 2019).

There is emerging evidence for the effectiveness of different psychotherapies treating adolescents on a range of disorders (Midgley et al., 2009). The IMPACT study is a multicenter RCT study of adolescents with moderate to severe depression, that assessed the effectiveness of two therapeutic interventions; STPP and CBT compared to a brief psychosocial intervention (BPI) (Goodyer et al., 2011). The study showed that STPP, CBT, and BPI where all associated with a decline in depression symptoms at 1-year follow-up among adolescents diagnosed with moderate or severe depression (Goodyer et al., 2017). From the IMPACT study we can conclude that the different treatments all lead to change, but in order to understand *how and for whom* each therapy lead to change, more research is needed in order to obtain insight in the mechanisms that are at play in the therapeutic processes and how they promote change for the individual patient.

1.2.4 How does psychotherapy lead to change?

Whereas outcome research has established the efficacy of psychotherapy on a group level, the often used RCT design is not well suited to explore what specific events that take place in an individual therapy session that might contribute to change (Hardy & Llewelyn, 2015). Outcome research can tell us about what works, while process research investigates *how* psychotherapy may work. At their core, psychotherapy processes include client change processes and how these may result from therapy interventions and interactions (Hardy & Llewelyn, 2015).

The beginning of systematic phonographic recordings of sessions can be viewed as the root of process research, invented and inspired by Carl Rogers and his team at the Ohio State University around 1940 (Braakmann, 2015). The recordings made it possible to identify the somewhat arcane characteristics of a therapy session, e.g. a classification of therapist responses (Braakmann, 2015; Rogers, 1942). Process research has since evolved and today there are many different definitions of process research mirroring the broad field of research. In this thesis we will use the definition of Llewelyn and Hardy who describe process research to be about "the content of psychological therapy sessions and the mechanisms through which client change is achieved, both in single sessions and across time" (Llewelyn & Hardy, 2001). Process research are often exploratory (pan-theoretical and aware of many perspectives) or theory-based (testing hypotheses derived from clinical theory about how psychotherapy operates) (Hartmann et al., 2015). The process variables can either be focused on the task-instrumental or a technique aspect of therapist and patient behaviour such as transference in psychodynamic therapy or exposure in behavioural therapy, or on the relational aspect of therapist and patient behaviour, e.g. looking into the quality of the relationship (Llewelyn & Hardy, 2001). An example of an instrument constructed to measure the quality of alliance is The Working Alliance Inventory (WAI).

Process research is closely linked to outcome research. In the vast and diverse field of process-outcome research the goal is to understand the processes that lead to better patient outcome. Such studies link specific aspects and kinds of events in therapy to their immediate and long term impact (Llewelyn & Hardy, 2001), and the basic idea is measuring process variables and testing whether they relate to therapy outcome (Timulak, 2008). Both in process-outcome studies using experimental and non-experimental designs, there must be a sample of at least one process variable and one outcome variable. Process variables can be examined from a nonparticipant observational perspective of the therapeutic events, often by the use video or audio recordings of the sessions, or measured through the use of post session

questionnaires distributed to the patient and/or therapist (Hartmann et al., 2015). Outcome variables are at least measured when the treatment is terminated, but also often multiple times during treatment. Outcome measures can be self-report inventories such as *Beck depression Inventory* (BDI-II). BDI-II is designed to reflect the depth of depression and can monitor changes over time, by providing an objective measure for judging improvement and the effectiveness of different treatment methods (Ambrosini et al., 1991). Outcome measures can also be observer based, such as the clinical rated semi-structured interview *Psychodynamic Functioning Scale* (PFS). PFS is developed to capture change in dynamic and interpersonal functioning after psychodynamic therapy (Høglend et al., 2000).

By studying various psychological mechanisms and psychotherapy processes and how they influence the treatment, outcome or the reactions the therapist and/or client may have, process-outcome research is searching to identify therapeutic methods and processes that are effective in bringing about positive change, but also inadequacies and other limitations (VandenBos, 2007). Through process-outcome studies, researcher have also tried to isolate and measure the various "active ingredients" of psychotherapy (Cooper, 2008). Active ingredients are to be understood as features in therapy most important in bringing about positive change (Midgley et al., 2009). It is important to distinguish between moderators and mediators of change. Moderators of change is baseline variables that correlate with outcome. The moderators differ in different treatments and can identify on whom under what circumstances which treatments have different effects. If men improve more from a given treatment than women, gender would be a moderator effect; gender interact with a specific treatment (Kraemer et al., 2002; Lambert, 2013). A mediator on the other hand, is a variable that accounts for the relation between treatment and outcome, and thereby serves to explain the process by which a treatment impacts on an outcome. The treatment cause the mediator to change which further change the outcome. Mediators are typically processes within the patient, and these changes appears as changes in instrument measuring constructs such as abilities or functioning (Johansson & Høglend, 2007; Lambert, 2013). Conceptually mediators identify why and how treatments have effect (Lambert, 2013).

Still there are few studies on adolescents including an analysis of the process of therapy, and few studies that attempt to link specific processes to outcome in relation to particular modalities of treatment (Bychkova et al., 2011) In order to provide effective treatment to adolescents suffering from depression, we need more knowledge about how therapy works and why it works.

1.3 Common factors and specific techniques

1.3.1 The role of common factors

Over the years, findings from process-outcome research has evolved towards an understanding of the factors that lead to patient improvement. One of the greatest contributions has been the knowledge of which healing variables different therapies have in common and furthermore how these *common factors* explain the general equivalence of diverse therapeutic interventions. The role of common factors has led to a dominance of an integrative therapeutic approach in psychiatric healthcare, in which common factors become the focal point of integration of diverse therapies (Lambert, 2011).

Lambert proposed a pie-chart model of main factors explaining the variance in treatment effect were specific techniques accounted for 15%, expectancy and placebo effects for another 15 %, common factors (such as the therapeutic relationship) for 30% and client variables and extra therapeutic events for 40% (Lambert, 2013). Common factors refers to aspects or active ingredients of psychotherapy that are present in most, if not all, approaches to therapy (Weinberger, 1995). This notion was first articulated by Rosenzweig (1936) and often referred to as the "Dodo-bird verdict". Rosenzweig made a reference to Lewis Carrol's "Alice in wonderland" and the Dodo-bird's line: "Everybody has won, and all must have prizes" (Rosenzweig, 1936). According to Nissen-Lie, Oddli and Wampold (2013) common factors includes therapist variables, client variables, trans-theoretical strategies of change, the clients' expectations and motivation, and the relationship between the client and the therapist-often referred to as the *working alliance* (Nissen-Lie et al., 2013).

1.3.2 Therapeutic alliance

The most common conceptualizing of the working alliance in contemporary research resonates with the model proposed by Bordin (1979); The alliance is composed of an emotional bond that reflects mutual trust, liking and appreciation between therapist and patient, and an agreement on the tasks and goals of therapy (Nissen-Lie et al., 2015). The alliance is the most researched common factor, often measured at an early stage of therapy and correlated with the outcome of therapy (Wampold, 2015). The relation between the quality of alliance and outcome across different therapies is robust and explains approximately 7.5 % of the variance in treatment outcome (Horvath et al., 2011). In general, studies suggest that the client rate the quality of the alliance higher than the therapist (Bachelor, 1991). A shared perception of the alliance between client and therapist seem to correlate with a good outcome. The strongest congruence between the two is often found in

the later phases of treatment (Bachelor, 1991; Bachelor & Salame, 2000). A shared perception of the alliance between client and therapist seem to correlate with a good outcome. The strongest congruence between the two is often found in the later phases of treatment (Bachelor & Salame, 2000).

Literature on alliance in child and adolescent psychotherapy dates back to the works of Anna Freud (1946). Research on the alliance in adolescent therapy is relatively new. Yet, findings suggest that the correlation between alliance and outcome is similar to the one found in adult research, though not as strong (Shirk et al., 2011). One important difference between adults and adolescents entering therapy is the role of parents/caregivers. In adolescent therapies the therapist should bear in mind the importance of a good collaboration with significant adults surrounding the patients, as studies suggest that a solid alliance with the parents/caretakers of the adolescents may be important for treatment continuation. Studies also suggest that therapists should monitor and strive to maintain a positive alliance throughout the course of therapy, in others words; alliance work is an ongoing task in adolescent therapy (Shirk et al., 2011).

A study by Jungbluth an Shirk (2009) found that therapists who imposed less structure (by providing space for greater exploration of the young persons 'experiences) in the initial phase of therapy on depressed adolescents, were more likely to have patients who showed greater participation in the sessions to come (Jungbluth & Shirk, 2009). In a study by Sagen and colleagues (2013), adolescent were asked which relational factors in therapy helped them to express themselves. Their answers clustered around themes like; receiving full and genuine attention, being accepted and valued, therapist's presence through emotional pain, no need to take responsibility for their therapist's wellbeing, therapist self-disclosure; helped some to share more about themselves, while others preferred not knowing too much so they did not feel responsible for their therapist's emotions (Sagen et al., 2013). In adolescent psychotherapy, a mutual, reciprocal, and strong relationship with the therapist is found to be crucial (Binder et al., 2011).

1.3.3 Client factors

Studies suggest that *client factors* are the best predictors of outcome in therapy. Demographical variables, socioeconomic status, client pathology such as severity of problems and comorbidity, inter and intrapersonal functioning such as client involvement and agency, psychological mindedness, emotional awareness and capacity to mentalize, attachment and coping styles etc. constitutes some important client factors related to therapy process and outcome (Bohart & Wade, 2013). Besides the role and impact of parents/ caregivers in the lives of an adolescent, another important fact that make youth therapies differ from adult therapies is that youths are much less likely to have referred themselves to therapy. A consequence of this might be that the young patient is unsure of why they are in treatment and unsure about what to expect from it, and thereby show less involvement and "readiness to change". So far, research findings don't provide an unambiguous answer to this assumptions (Hayes, 2017). Still, some studies suggest that adolescents who want to change are more likely to engage with the therapist once therapy begins, and that those who show greater therapy involvement gain more from treatment (Gorin, 1993; Karver et al., 2006). The latter is seen as the most fundamental process issue in threating adolescents.

Karver and colleagues (2006) found that adolescents who demonstrate autonomy with their therapist are more likely to benefit from the therapeutic interaction (Karver et al., 2006). In regard to interpersonal environment and social support studies show that the greater the social support surrounding the adolescent, the stronger the alliance with the therapist is likely to be (Hayes, 2017). One study on maltreated young people found that interpersonal problems predicted problems in forming a good relationship with a therapist above and beyond the severity of their overall psychological difficulties (Eltz et al., 1995).

In a qualitative study on the FEST-IT data by Løvgren et al. (2019) four themes important for the depressed adolescents' improvement were revealed: exploring oneself, relation to the therapist, focus on everyday life and time factors (Løvgren et al., 2019).

1.3.4 Therapist factors

The qualities of the therapist that lead to beneficial outcomes have been of interest to psychotherapy researchers from the very beginning of psychotherapy research. Despite this interest in therapist effects, there has historically been a tendency to ignore therapists as a therapeutic factor (Wampold & Imel, 2015). However the existing research shows that the therapist factor can explain a significant proportion of the variability in outcomes, and generally exceed treatment effects, which at most account for one percent of the variance (Wampold & Imel, 2015). On average, different meta studies (Baldwin & Imel, 2013; Crits-Christoph et al., 1991) found that between 3-7 percent of the variability in treatment outcome is attributable to the therapist, the effects being largest in naturalistic settings (7 percent) (Wampold & Imel, 2015). It is established in several studies that therapists differ in effectiveness (Nissen-Lie et al., 2016; Wampold et al., 2017). Little is known about the differences between high performing and low performing therapists but some features are

proposed in the literature such as warmth, empathy, better developed interpersonal skills and ability to form an alliance with a various kinds of clients (Nissen-Lie et al., 2016).

There is not much existing research on therapist factor in psychotherapy with adolescents. Some therapist effects are relatively constant across the various clients treated by the therapist, including demographics (e.g., age, gender, and ethnicity of the therapist) and characteristics of the therapists, including personality, coping style, emotional well-being, values, beliefs, and cultural features (Wampold & Imel, 2015). Despite these constant effects, the therapist will meet the different clients in different ways, having specific thoughts, feelings and perceptions connected to the individual meeting with the adolescent. In this way, the individual therapist and the individual adolescent will create a dyad, where the therapist factor and client factor dynamically interact and overlap with each other, and where the therapist adjusts and tailors his/her treatment approaches to the individual patient (Kelley et al., 2010).

1.3.5 Specific techniques

Specific techniques refer to some putatively ingredients needed to treat a particular psychological deficit. Examples of modality specific techniques might be the use of transference work in psychodynamic therapy to foster better relational functioning, or cognitive restructuring in CBT to identify and discuss maladaptive thoughts and dysfunctional schemas (Wampold, 2015). The most valid way to study the importance of specific techniques is by "dismantling" design. In this design a specific ingredient is systematically varied to determine how much more effective the treatment is in total versus a treatment without the technique intended to treat a psychological deficit (Wampold, 2015). Findings from meta-analysis suggest that added specific ingredients may contribute modestly to treatment outcomes (Bell et al., 2013).

The dataset in this present study is obtained from The First Experimental Study of Transference Work In Teenagers (FEST-IT) (Ulberg et al., 2012). FEST-IT is a randomized clinical trial with a dismantling design, aimed to explore the effects of transference interventions in psychodynamic adolescent psychotherapy. FEST-IT is an adaption of the FEST study (Høglend et al., 2011). Findings from FEST implies that transference work (specific technique) was more positive within the context of a weak therapeutic alliance (common factor) for patients with low quality of object relations (client factor) (Høglend et al., 2011). This finding illustrates how common factors and specific technique mutually impact each other and work as active ingredients in therapy. It is a growing consensus that it is a combination of specific and common factors that causes change (Castonguay & Beutler, 2006; Goldfried & Davila, 2005).

1.4 A brief introduction to Q-methodology

Q-methodology is a research technique developed to highlight and explore the subjective viewpoint of its participants. It enables viewpoints and variables to be understood in a holistic manner, offering a high level of qualitative detail (Watts & Stenner, 2012). By using Q-factor analysis it investigates how all variables in a dataset relates to each other, in a strive to capture *whole* aspects of persons. The method seeks to systematically identify various types of people, moods and attitudes within a particular context, e.g psychodynamic therapy, as in this case.

Q-methodology and Q-factor-analysis came about in the 1930s, developed by William Stephenson at University College London. Stephenson was a distinguished student and assistant of Charles Spearman, noted pioneer of the statistical method; factor analysis (Watts & Stenner, 2012). Traditional factor analysis tries to disclose patterns of manifest association between series of measured variables (e.g tests, traits), within a data matrix. The degree of association between measured variables, is calculated by using correlation statistics and provides a variable- by- variable correlation matrix (Watts & Stenner, 2012). All absolute scores must be standardized so that meaningful correlations can be drawn. All manifest associations across a sample of subjects are reduced to one or more underlying latent variables or explanatory variables, known as factors, therefore factor analysis is referred to as a data reduction technique (Watts & Stenner, 2012).

There is a strong link between factor analysis and experimental psychology where the so-called *individual differences* tradition has a foothold. Stephenson questioned whether individual differences actually are discovered by addressing the procedure behind standardized scores. He saw the data as more general because the standardized score reflects a value's distance to the mean average of all values on the measured variable, and hence only makes sense through reference to the statistical aggregate at hand. In order to solve the issue, Stephenson turned the correlation matrix on its side, studying the *persons* as variables, and *test, traits or other measures* as the sample (Watts & Stenner, 2012). By correlating the persons profiles, information about similarities and differences in subjective viewpoints is given. Furthermore significant clusters of correlations can be found, indicating common viewpoints or preferences among participants. Stephenson also argued that Q-methodology requires a different approach in gathering and producing data, an approach now known as Q-

sort technique. Participants are presented to different heterogeneous stimulus items, or so called Q-sets, and further asked to rank items in regard to their perceived psychological significance (Watts & Stenner, 2012). These techniques and principles were further developed by well-known personality psychologist Jack Block. Block designed the California Q-set (Block, 1961), an observer-rated instrument that aims to describe an individual's personality in a way that enables quantitative comparison and analysis. The CQ-set is referred to by Block as a specific application of Stephenson's scaling technique, and suitable for mapping out relevant variables that convey salient features of the individual at hand (Block, 1961).

The further use of Q-methodology also enabled scientific progress in psychotherapy process research, facilitating The Psychotherapy Process Q-set. PQS is a well-established process measure developed by psychoanalyst and professor in psychology Enrico Jones (Ablon et al., 2011). The purpose of PQS was to provide a basic language and rating procedure for describing the complex interactions between therapist and patient in a pantheoretical way. Jones worried that findings empathizing the role of common factors might lead researchers to think that they are the *only* active ingredient in therapy (Ablon et al., 2011). He and others believed that specific techniques depended on their context, and that variables like patient characteristics, therapist characteristics, symptom severity and treatment phases also played a difference as predictors of change.

Q-factor analysis of PQS scores across different theoretical treatments have made comparison between different modalities possible due to the use of items in a neutral language, promoting a pan-theoretical orientation (Ablon et al., 2011). The rating-procedure illuminates the idiosyncratic and complex process within the therapeutic dyad and has brought insight to the adult psychotherapy process and its connection to outcome (Midgley et al., 2009; Schneider et al., 2009). By examining the underlying factors in a sample receiving psychodynamic or cognitive behavioral therapy, Jones and Pulos found that psychodynamic techniques was correlated with positive outcome in both modalities (Jones & Pulos, 1993). Henceforth PQS has helped to identify that treatments are rarely theoretically pure (Ablon et al., 2011) and in doing so the focus shifts to which therapeutic elements promote positive change, rather than asking which method works best.

Q- methodology has also been applied to child psychotherapy process in the Child Psychotherapy Q-set (Schneider et al., 2009) and finally for psychotherapy aiming at adolescents in the Adolescent Psychotherapy Q-Set (Calderon et al., 2017). The Adolescent Psychotherapy Q-Set (APQ) is the main process measures in the present study. The instrument allows the study of the psychotherapy process by identifying how change happens throughout the treatment (Bychkova et al., 2011). It is well suited to describe, in an atheoretical and clinically meaningful way, both the therapist's action strategies, the contribution of the patient and the interaction between them in a form suitable for quantitative comparison and analysis (Calderon et al., 2017). By using Q-factor analysis of the APQscores it is possible to identify *repeating mutually influencing interactions between patient and therapist* (interaction structures).

APQ has recently been developed and not that many studies have been published. However, a newly conducted study that compares psychodynamic and CBT therapy on depressed adolescents by highlighting the core interaction structures between the adolescent and the therapist, suggest that within a collaborative working relationship, both of the modality specific techniques highly influence the process. On the other hand when the working relationship is *poor* the techniques become more similar (Calderon et al., 2019).

Another newly published case study examining the interaction structures in STPPtreatment of an adolescent diagnosed with depression and borderline personality disorder found that focus on transference work (e.g. the here-and-now between the adolescent and the therapist) did *not* characterize any of the core interaction structures. Instead the therapist used more CBT informed techniques (e.g offering explicit advice and guidance, actively structuring the sessions etc.), that might suggest a need to draw on broader range of techniques when treating "borderline depression" (Grossfeld et al., 2019).

1.5 Psychodynamic therapy for adolescence

The treatment provided in this present study of psychotherapy process is conducted within the framework of psychodynamic therapy. We will therefore briefly describe some essential techniques and research findings regarding this approach.

Psychodynamic therapies are based on classical psychoanalytic principles, rooted in the writings and clinical experiences made by Freud at the end of the 19th century. The clinical treatment of today often involves a more active therapist, shorter treatment-duration, less frequent sessions and greater integration of elements from other therapy modalities when this seems suitable (Nielsen, 2014). There are seven features that distinguish psychodynamic process and technique from other therapies (Shedler, 2010). These are basic techniques stressing emotional and relational factors and may be summarized as: Focus on affect and expression of the full range of emotion, including contradictory feelings. Exploration of warded off and avoided material and aspects of experience which often involve distressing thoughts and feelings. Identification of recurring themes and patterns in patients' thoughts,

feelings, self-concepts, relationships and life experiences. A developmental focus and discussion of past experiences in order to shed light on current psychological difficulties. Focus on interpersonal relations and experiences. Focus on the therapeutic relationship. The recurrence of interpersonal themes in the therapy relationship is thought to provide a unique opportunity to explore and rework them in vivo. Exploration of wishes, dreams and fantasies through the encouragement to speak freely about whatever is on the patients mind (Shedler, 2010). The effect sizes for psychodynamic therapies are at least equal when compared to other so-called evidence-based therapies. Patients receiving psychodynamic therapy also seem to maintain their therapeutic gains and in many cases continue to improve beyond the treatment period (Shedler, 2010). In terms of psychodynamic treatment for children and adolescents research on efficacy and effectiveness has lagged in developing a robust evidence base, but the pace of research is now accelerating (Midgley et al., 2013). A critical review suggest a growing body of evidence in support of the effectiveness of child and adolescent psychodynamic psychotherapy, with especially encouraging indications that short-term psychodynamic psychotherapy (STPP) may be effective for the treatment of internalizing disorders and, in particular, child and adolescent depression (Midgley & Kennedy, 2011).

Findings may also suggest a different pattern of effect; a possible "sleeper-effect" within psychodynamic treatment for depression. In which patients improved more rapid when receiving family therapy or CBT, whereas progress appeared to be slower, thus more sustained and continued post therapy for patients receiving individual psychodynamic therapy (Midgley & Kennedy, 2011).

Today there are several short-term psychoanalytic/psychodynamic oriented psychotherapies (STPP). In STPP-treatment of adolescent depression the focus is primarily on underlying dynamics of the disorder, not only on symptom reduction. This goes for all types of psychodynamic treatment; in which new insight, increased sense of autonomy, greater capacity to tolerate and regulate affect, increased ability to mentalize fostering better relational function, represent some of the treatment goals within psychodynamic therapy (Stänicke, 2014). Thereby STPP offers not only symptomatic improvement, but also the possibility of fostering greater resilience against the recurrence of depression (Cregeen & Catty, 2017).

1.5.1 Short-term psychodynamic psychotherapy (STPP) in FEST-IT

The STPP applied in the present study is based on the IMPACT manual and consist of 28 weekly 45-minute sessions (Cregeen et al., 2017; IMPACT, 2010). Although STPP is not a

structural treatment, some tasks and techniques appropriate to the early, middle and late stages of treatment are distinguished in the manual: During the early stages the primary focus is on establishing the therapeutic frame/setting, building the therapeutic alliance and identifying both the barriers to engagement in treatment and the central depressive dynamics. These are not processes that are completed in any clear or straightforward way, and each of them continues to be a focus of work throughout the course of the treatment. When entering the middle phases, the therapeutic relationship has begun to develop, and the therapist will have developed some preliminary understanding of the central depressive dynamics specific to the young person. The main aims in the middle phases are building increased trust in the therapist, leading to a deepening of the therapeutic relationship and the emergence of a greater capacity in the young person to confront problematic areas in the self as well as in relationships. In the late phase, the focus is on reviewing the events and changes during therapy, the young person's autonomy and independence, as well as identifying warning symptoms of recurrence of depression, eliciting feelings about ending treatment and working through of reactions to ending. Consideration of possible future issues, including possible need for further treatment.

The principles and techniques of treatment set out in the manual are important to follow in order to maximize the opportunities for young people to achieve successful outcomes. In STPP a successful outcome is defined by a number of factors, for example managing depressive feeling and aggression better; being less prone to guilt and self-devaluation, being able to make more realistic assessments of his or her own behavior and motivation, and that of others, get a better developed sense of agency and a better capacity to be thoughtful rather than to "act out", have a more realistic view of what he or she is responsible for, and being is less vulnerable to depression in the face of loss, disappointment, and criticism (IMPACT, 2010).

1.5.2 Transference

Transference is a key-concept within the psychodynamic tradition and serves as the experimental variable in the FEST-IT study. Transference can be understood as a psychological process that takes place between the patient and the therapist. Within the unfolding relationship between the two, unconscious attitudes and inner representations of significant past objects, e.g the patients parents, siblings or other close caretakers, are activated and shapes the patients perception of the therapist and their relation (Gullestad & Killingmo, 2020). The transference can illuminate how the patient pulls the therapist into

certain feelings, ways of social interaction and defence strategies, in an attempt to make the therapist act according to these inner expectations. In order to capture this process, the feelings that arise in the therapist plays a vital part (Joseph, 1985). The therapist's emotional response to what the patients presents, the so-called countertransference, serves as an instrument of research into the unconscious life of the patients (Heimann, 1950). Transference and countertransference give access to how the patient comes across and helps the therapist understand how the treatment can facilitate change.

In a recent study based on the data from the FEST-IT study, a main finding was that both the transference and non-transference group showed a large and significant improvement on the main outcome measure *Psychodynamic Functioning Scale* during the whole study period. However, on BDI-II the transference work group had significantly better outcomes from 12 weeks in treatment to 1-year follow-up, which led to the conclusion that exploration of the adolescents' relations to the therapist amplify the effects of STPP on their depressive symptoms (for adolescents with a MDD-diagnose) (Ulberg et al., Submitted).

1.6 Aims and research questions

The evidence base in support of STPP for depressed adolescents is growing. However, there are still major gaps in research based knowledge on what it is in the process of psychotherapy for young people that contributes to successful (or unsuccessful) outcome, and no studies, as far as we know, has yet investigated systematically how the process of fully completed successful short-term psychodynamic psychotherapies for depressed adolescents look like.

Our aim in this present study was to identify what characterizes *efficacious* STPP with depressed adolescents. The Adolescent Psychotherapy Q-Set (APQ) was chosen as the main process measure. APQ is a measure that allows for an investigation of the process while capturing the contribution of the patient, the therapist and the interaction between them in a so-called interaction structures, a form suitable for quantitative comparison and analysis.

In order to examine the process, we will first search for the efficacious completers and investigate the following questions:

- 1. Who and how many are the efficacious completers? Defined as those who show clinical change and complete the offered treatment.
- 2. Do they differ from the other patients on certain characteristics at pre-treatment, like gender, age, living situation, diagnostics, expectancy and a variety of outcome variables?

- *3. Are there any differences in perceived working alliance and treatment satisfaction between the group of efficacious completers and the rest of the patients?*
- 4. Do the efficacious completers change in dynamic and interpersonal functioning after therapy, measured by the Psychodynamic Functioning scales (PFS)?

Next, we will investigate the psychotherapy process across efficacious therapies with depressed adolescents as measured with APQ:

- 5. How does the 'interaction structures,' that is; the repeating mutually influencing interactions between patient and therapist, look like?
- 6. What characterize the adolescents` emotional condition, attitude, behaviour and experience in the sessions?
- 7. What characterizes the therapists` actions and attitudes in the sessions?
- 8. *Are there differences in the interaction structures in early, middle and late phases of treatment? If so, do they reflect how the STPP manual distinguishes the phases?*
- 9. What may be the active ingredients that contribute to the successful outcome?

2 Method

2.1 Design

The present study is a process-outcome study of completed efficacious STPP with depressed adolescence, using APQ to investigate the processes associated with successful outcome. This study's dataset was obtained from The First Experimental Study of Transference Work In Teenagers (FEST-IT) (Ulberg et al., 2012).

2.1.1 The treatment

The patients in FEST-IT were offered Short-term Psychoanalytic Psychotherapy (STPP), a manualised time-limited model of psychodynamic psychotherapy and randomized to one of two treatment groups; one group received a moderate level of transference interventions, and the other received no transference interventions. The transference group included specific techniques such as; 1. The therapist addresses transactions in the patienttherapist relationship, 2. The therapist encourages exploration of thoughts and feelings about the therapy and the therapist 3. The therapist interprets direct manifestations of transference and links repetitive interpersonal patterns to transactions between the patient and the therapist. These techniques were prohibited in the comparison group. Patients in both groups were encouraged to explore sensitive topics, feelings and defences, and interpersonal relationships outside therapy. In both groups, general psychodynamic techniques according to the manual, was applied. The STPP model also addresses the young patients' difficulties in the context of the developmental tasks of the adolescent years. STPP is rooted in psychoanalytic theoretical principles, clinical experience and empirical research (Cregeen & Catty, 2017). The treatment consisted of 28 weekly 45-minute sessions for the adolescent patient and 7 sessions for parents or caregivers, and a 1-year follow-up after treatment termination was included. The therapy sessions were audio-recorded.

In FEST-IT the STPP manual; *psychodynamic arm* from the IMPACT study was applied (Cregeen et al., 2017; IMPACT, 2010). Helping young people overcome developmental problems, interpretation of unconscious conflicts, attachment theory and the concepts of internal working models holds a strong focus in the manual (see Ulberg et al., 2012 for more information on FEST-IT).

2.1.2 Ethics

The FEST-IT study protocol is approved by The Central Norway Regional Ethics Health Committee (REK: 2011/1424 FEST-IT). The study is a replication of FEST (Hersoug et al., 2014). (Høglend et al., 2006). In FEST adult patients responded on average, equally well in both treatment conditions. All participants gave a written consent to be part of the study. The study is registered in ClincialTRials.gov; reg. number NCT0153110.

2.2 Participants

2.2.1 Patient selection

The adolescents in the FEST-IT study were between the ages of 16 to 18. They were diagnosed with major depressive disorder (MDD) and were referred to private practice and child and adolescent outpatient departments in the South-Eastern Health Region of Norway. Exclusion criteria were psychosis or pervasive developmental disorders.

To fulfil the aim of this present study, a search was performed in the FEST-IT data for patients who had fully completed therapy. The cut off for number of attended sessions was set at 24 sessions (of 28), bearing in mind that e.g. family holidays, school exams and surprising events naturally obstructs therapy participation. The Beck Depression Inventory II (BDI-II) was chosen as the main outcome measure. The BDI-II measure is a product of the patient's subjective experience, e.g thoughts and cognitions of his or her condition and symptoms. By choosing BDI-II the present study allowed the "patient's experience" to come forth when evaluating symptom severity. The difference in pre-treatment and post-treatment scores were evaluated. Jacobsen and Truax's definition of clinical significant change (Jacobson & Truax, 1991) was used in order to determine those of the patients who had attended at least 24 session and showed a reliable change on BDI-II from pre to post-treatment, which in this study meant a minimum decrease of ten points and a shift from the clinical range (above 16 points) to a non-clinical range. This clinical significant change should be maintained at 1-year follow-up in order to be included in our study. The inclusion of the scores at 1-year follow-up was important as some studies suggest that that the positive gains achieved in psychodynamic therapy continues post treatment (Shedler, 2010).

2.2.2 The Therapists

There was a total of twelve therapist (six men and six women) in the FEST-IT Study. All therapists were experienced psychiatrists or clinical psychologists. They had at least 2 years of formal training in psychodynamic psychotherapy and a 1-year program with two full day seminars and monthly half day seminars on the treatment manual, focusing on the differences in the techniques when offering STPP with or without transference interventions. To maintain the quality of the therapies and adherence to the manual, peer supervision groups were held throughout the course period. Certified supervisors in psychoanalytic psychotherapy managed the continuous training (Ulberg et al., Submitted).

2.3 Measures

2.3.1 Outcome measures

Beck depression Inventory (BDI-II) (Beck et al., 1996) is a self-report inventory measuring the severity of depression in adolescents and adults. 21 items assess different symptoms and attitudes. The respondent rates the items in accordance with his or her condition the last two weeks. All items are ranked on a 4- point scale (0-3). In order to provide a total score, the ratings for all items are added whereas; 0-13 points indicates minimal depression, 14-19 points indicates *mild depression*, 21-28 points indicates *moderate depression* and finally 29-63 points indicates *severe depression*. BDI-II has been found to be a reliable and valid measure of depressive symptoms both in an adult population (Beck et al., 1988) and in an adolescent population (Ambrosini et al., 1991). BDI-II data was obtained six times throughout the therapy period: pre-treatment, session 3, session 12, session 20, session 28 (post-treatment) and at 1-year follow-up.

Psychodynamic Functioning Scale (PFS) (Høglend et al., 2000) is an instrument developed to capture change in dynamic and interpersonal functioning after psychodynamic therapy. It is meant to discriminate from general symptoms or global functioning and capture the complexity of changes that potentially can occur during and after psychodynamic therapy. The scale format has been modeled after the Global Assessment Scale (GAS) (Endicott et al., 1976), with ten descriptive levels and scale points ranging from 1 to 100. Each of the six scales therefore covers the entire range of functioning, from superior (100) to extremely poor (1). Ratings are based on a semi-structured dynamic interview. The rated scales describe internal predispositions, psychological resources, capacities, or aptitudes that can be mobilized by the individual in order to achieve adaptive functioning and life satisfaction (Høglend et al., 2000). Three scales measure interpersonal aspects: quality of family relationships; quality of friendships; romantic/sexual relationships, and three scales measure intrapersonal aspects: tolerance for affects; insight; and problem-solving capacity. In FEST-IT the romantic/sexual relationships scale was not included, due to the age of the participants. PFS data was obtained at pre-treatment, post-treatment and at 1-year follow-up. Studies of PFS demonstrate good reliability and validity in an adult population (Bøgwald & Dahlbender, 2004) A recent study has been conducted in adolescent population. Here the interrater reliability was on average good on the relational subscales, and fair to good on the dynamic subscales (Ness et al., 2018b).

The Symptom Checklist-90-R (SCL-90-R) (Derogatis, 1994), is a self-report questionnaire with 90 items rated on likert scale ranging from 0 (not at all bothering) to 4 (very much) It is designed to evaluate a broad range of psychological problems and symptoms of psychopathology. The questionnaire was administrated at pre-treatment, session 12, post-treatment and 1-year follow-up.

Inventory of Interpersonal Problems Circumplex Scales (IIP-C) (Leising et al., 2007), is a 64-item self-report measure designed to assess interpersonal problems The 64 items make up a circumplex of problems, which is composed of the following 8 scales: 1.) Domineering – being too aggressive 2.) Vindictive – being suspicious and distrustful 3.) Cold – having trouble with affection and sympathy 4.) Socially Inhibited – being socially anxious and shy 5.) Nonassertive – failing to be forceful 6.) Overly Accommodating – being too trusting and permissive 7.) Self-Sacrificing – being too eager to please others 8.) Intrusive – seeking attention inappropriately. The measure was administrated at pre-treatment, session 12, post-treatment and 1-year follow-up.

2.3.2 Process measures

Adolescent Psychotherapy Q-Set (APQ) (Calderon et al., 2017) is an adaptation of The Psychotherapy Process Q-set (PQS; Jones, 1985) and The Child Psychotherapy Q-Set (CPQ; Schneider & Jones, 2004). The measure is ipsative, and tries to capture the distinct quality of an entire hour, not just extracted sequences as is the case in many other process measures (Ablon et al., 2011). The Q-set consist of 100 items that each describes three different aspects of the therapy sessions:

 Items that describe the emotional conditions, attitudes, behaviour and experience of the adolescent, e.g. item 8: *Young person expresses feelings of vulnerability*.
 Items that describe the actions and attitudes of the therapist, e.g item 33: *Therapist adopts psychoeducational stance*.

3) Items that seek to capture the nature of the interaction in the dyad, e.g item 38: *Therapist and young person demonstrate a shared understanding when referring to events or feelings.*

After listening to an audio- recorded session all items are placed in a row of nine categories, from 1) "extremely uncharacteristic" to 9) "extremely characteristic". Whereas 5) indicates that the item was neither characteristic nor uncharacteristic. By using a forced choice model, the items forms a semi-normal distribution (Calderon et al., 2017). APQ has been found to have good reliability and validity (Bychkova et al., 2011; Calderon et al., 2017).

Working Alliance Inventory (WAI-SR) (Horvath & Greenberg, 1989) is an instrument developed to measure the therapeutic alliance or working alliance, grounded in Bordin's pantheoretical model. It assesses three key aspects of the therapeutic alliance, with the use of three subscales; (a) agreement on the *tasks* of therapy, (b) agreement on the *goals* of therapy and (c) development of an affective *bond*. In FEST-IT a revisited version, The Working Alliance Inventory-Short Revised (WAI-SR) (Hatcher & Gillaspy, 2006) was used. WAI-SR is a shorter version of the original form and it has demonstrated good psychometric properties (Munder et al., 2010). The Norwegian version consists of 12 items rated on a 7-point Likert-type scale (1 = never, 7 = always). The scores are reflecting evenly on the three subscales. Data were obtained from WAI at four times during the therapy: session 3, 12, 20 and 28.

2.3.3. Diagnostic measures

Mini International Neuropsychiatric Interview (M.I.N.I.) (Sheehan et al., 1998) is a screening interview for diagnosing psychiatric symptoms, developed jointly by psychiatrists and clinicians in the United States and Europe, for DSM-IV and ICD-10 psychiatric disorders. The interview was administrated at pre-treatment, post-treatment and 1-year follow-up.

Structured Interview for DSM-IV Personality (SIDP-IV) (Pfohl et al., 1997) is a semistructured interview that uses nonpejorative questions to examine behavior and personality traits from the patient's perspective. The SIDP-IV is organized by topic sections rather than disorder to allow for a more natural conversational flow, a method that gleans useful information from related interview questions and produces a more accurate diagnosis. The interview was administrated at pre-treatment, post-treatment and 1-year follow-up.

2.3.4 Other measures

Global Expectancy Scale (Exp) is a self -report patient measure. In the research of expectancy, the most widely used method of assessment is visual analogue scales for patients (VAS -P) (Borkovec & Costello, 1993). Before attending therapy, the patients in FEST-IT scored VAS-P for the target expectancy by indicating their confidence that the treatment will be helpful. The scales range from 0 -10; 0 indicates that the treatment will be *pointless* and 10 indicates that *all problems will be resolved*.

The treatment satisfaction questionnaire is a self-report questionnaire constructed to measure patient satisfaction with the treatment. The measure consists of three questions and is distributed at the end of the therapy. The questions are: 1) How satisfied are you with the treatment you received? 2) How much do you think you have changed? 3) How was treatment terminated? Answers range on a likert scale 1-6 on question 1 & 2; (1 = not satisfied at all, 6

= very satisfied), (1 = nothing has improved or I am feeling worse, 6 = I am all fine, no more problems). Question 3 was not relevant for the present study and was therefore not included.

The Global Assessment of Functioning (GAF) (Warner, 2011) is a scale used to rate the severity of mental illness with ten descriptive levels assigning a clinical judgment to the individual's overall functioning level. It measures how much a person's symptoms affect his or her day-to-day life on a scale from 1 (severely impaired) to 100 (extremely high functioning). GAF recorded values used in FEST-IT are separate scores for symptoms (GAF-S) and functioning (GAF-F). For both the GAF-S and GAF-F scales, there are 100 scoring possibilities (1-100). Impairments in psychological, social and occupational/school functioning are considered, but those related to physical or environmental limitations are not. GAF seek to capture symptom relief (Ness et al., 2018a). The scale was administrated at both pre-and post-treatment.

2.4 Data Analyses

2.4.1 Coding

Session 3, 12 and 20 of the chosen therapies were to be coded, representing the early, middle and late phase. The sessions in this study were coded by four psychology students (including the two authors and two former psychology students) and a psychologist with further specialization and a PhD in psychotherapy research. All raters were trained as reliable raters of the APQ. Inter-rater reliability of above 0.70 is deemed acceptable for studies using the PQS (Ablon et al., 2011). The authors attended four days of APQ training held in March 2019. After the course of training, the authors coded both CBT and psychoanalytic sessions until a satisfactory reliability of >0.7 was achieved. After becoming reliable raters both authors coded a total of 60 sessions from the FEST-IT study, some of the sessions were later included in this present study based on the inclusion criteria mentioned above.

The five raters were blind to the outcome and randomizing of the specific therapy during the first part of the coding process. In the second part of the coding process the authors knew that the sessions belonged to the therapies with good outcome. Before coding the session, the raters listened to audio recordings of the therapy session. The sessions were coded immediately after listening, and each coding took about 2 or 3 hours. The sessions were coded in random order.

2.4.2 Handling of APQ-data

The APQ-coding was done on a website designed for coding PQS, CPQ and APQ (Dawson, 2013). The coded material was exported to IBM SPSS version 26 for reliability analysis and to PQMethod software, version 2.35 for Q-factor analysis (Schmolck, 2014).

2.4.3 Reliability

The reliability of the APQ-codings was carefully monitored at several points during the coding process. 18 of all the 24 sessions were double or triple coded to ensure reliability (75% of the sample). The rest of the session (n=6) were coded only by one of the raters. After each reliability check, the raters met to discuss disagreements in the coded material. Inter-coder reliability for the double coded APQ ratinges was measured by intra-class correlations (ICC), using a two-way mixed consistency model (Shrout & Fleiss, 1979). ICCs values for the sessions included in this study ranged from 0.63 to 0.81. Following an often used interpretation of reliability, ICC values between 0.60 and 0.74 is considered good, and values between 0.75 and 1.00 is considered excellent (Cicchetti, 1994). Another recognized interpretation states that ICC values between 0.5 and 0.75 indicate moderate reliability and values between 0.75 and 0.9 indicate good reliability (Koo & Li, 2016).

2.4.4 Q-factor analysis

The coded sessions from the completed successful cases were merged into one dataset. A q-factor analyze was then conducted on the dataset by using the PQMethod software version 2.35 (Schmolck, 2014) PQMethod is a statistical program tailored to the requirements of Q-studies. A *Principal Component Analysis* (PCA) was used for factor extraction and for the calculation of the Eigenvalue (EV) for each unrotated extracted factor. After this procedure *Varimax* was used for factor rotation in order to maximize similitudes within the factors objectively and reliably (Watts & Stenner, 2012).

The number of factors to rotate was chosen based on the Kaiser-Guttman criterion of a minimum of eigenvalue of 1.0 (Guttman, 1954; Kaiser, 1960) as well as Brown's criterion (1980); each factor estimate should consist of at least two and preferable three or more statistically significant and non-confounded Q-sorts (Watts & Stenner, 2012). A parallel analysis was performed in IBM SPSS Statistics (Version 26), applying to the syntax by O'Connor (O'Connor, 2000) downloaded from

http://people.ok.ubc.ca/briocomn/nfactors.html to see whether the chosen factors` EVs exceeded the 95th percentile EVs generated form 1000 random data set. If so, there is less than 5% change that this observed value could have occurred where there are, in reality, no factors in the actual data set (Watts & Stenner, 2012). After the factor rotation, the factor estimates

for the chosen factors were created by flagging non-confounding q-sorts with factor loadings of 0.6 or more. A factor estimate is an estimate of the factor's viewpoint, and is prepared via a weighted average of all the individual Q sorts that load significantly on that factor and that factor alone (Watts & Stenner, 2012). Upon the creation of factor estimates, the *z* scores for every APQ item were calculated in each of the factor arrays. A factor array is a factorexemplifying Q sort that provides a visual presentation of what a perfectly loading Q sort might have looked like (Watts & Stenner, 2012). The identified factors or interaction structures were given names based on the most characteristic items in the belonging factor arrays, describing the mutually influencing interactions between the young person and the therapist.

The same procedure was conducted on the sessions belonging to the early, middle and late phases of the treatment. The Q-factor analysis of each phase resulted in a one-factor solution.

2.4.5 Descriptive statistics

In addition to identify the interaction structures in completed adolescent therapies with good outcome, the authors/ we investigated whether these completers differed on certain characteristics compared to the rest of the patient population in the FEST-IT study before entering treatment. A conventional analysis was carried out in IBM SPSS version 26. *Compare means* was used to compare the values obtained from the efficacious completers with the values obtained from the rest of the population in the FEST-IT study on the following pre-treatment measures; BDI-II, PFS, GAF,SCL-90, IIP-64, Global Expectancy Scale and SIDP-IV. The same procedure was applied on WAI-SR and Treatment Satisfaction questionnaire to check for potential differences between the groups on how the young person perceived the therapeutic relationship and the treatment experience. An *independent sample T-test*, (confidence interval 95%) was chosen to check whether the differences in the two independent groups were significant on a 0.005 level. Descriptive statistics and frequencies were used to produce summary measures for central tendencies on categorical variables.

3 Results

3.1 Selected cases

Of the 69 participants in the FEST-IT study, eight patients met the inclusion criteria in the present study. These eight had attended 24 sessions or more. As shown in table 1, they scored at least 10 points lower on the outcome measure Beck Depression Inventory (BDI-II) at post treatment *and* at 1-year follow-up, compared to pre-treatment scores. In addition they had *moved* into the non-clinical distribution, with a score of 16 points or less on the BDI-II. All patients in the group of efficacious completers reported symptoms indicating *moderate* to *severe* depression before attending treatment. They all showed a substantial decrease in symptoms during treatment, and one year after ending the treatment the patients reported to have nearly no symptoms of depression. Four of them belonged to the transference group and four to the non-transference group. In the following tables the eight efficacious completers will be referred to as "group x", and the rest of the patients will be referred to as "group y".

ID	Pre-treatment	Session 12	Session 20	Post-treatment	1-year follow-up
А	33	10	3	0	2
В	33	-	7	6	2
С	22	10	17	5	4
D	24	22	6	3	0
E	37	26	13	5	4
F	37	-	12	15	1
G	20	10	17	10	1
Н	26	24	18	8	0
Mean	29	19,8	11,6	6,5	1,75

Table 1. BDI-II scores for group x (n=8)

Note: ID B and F's score from session 12 was missing.

As shown in table 2, group y also showed a substantial symptom reduction from pre to post-treatment, thus on average the scores at post-treatment fell into the clinical distribution (Mean= 17,71), still indicating mild depression. However, at 1-year follow-up these patients on average reported symptoms consistent with the non-clinical population (Mean= 13,16), though in the upper range. The difference in mean scores between group x and the group y is statistically significant on a 0.01 level at *both* post-treatment and 1-year follow-up when applying *Leven*'s *test* that suggests; *equal variance not assume*.

Table 2. BDI-II scores	group x	and group y
------------------------	---------	-------------

		group x	<u> </u>	group y				
	n	Mean	SD	n	n Mean			
Pre-treatment	8	29	6,8	55	29	9,5		
Post-treatment	8	6,5*	4,55	50	17,72*	12,93		
1-year follow-up	8	1,75*	1,58	38	13,16*	11,87		

Note: *p< 0.01

3.1.1 Therapists in the selected cases

Seven out of the twelve FEST-IT therapist are represented in the eight cases; five men and two women. One male therapist had two of the eight patients in treatment.

3.2 All patients at pre-treatment

No significant differences were observed between the group x and the group y on demographic variables. Based on these findings the whole population seems to be similar in terms of symptom severity and intrapsychic and interpersonal function before attending therapy. See table 3.

	group x	(n=8)	group y	(n=61)
Gender	n	%	n	%
Female	6	75	51	83,6
Male	2	25	10	16,4
Housing situation				
Both parents	4	50	25	41
One parent or commute between two parents	3	37,5	31	50,9
Other	1	12,5	5	8,1
Diagnoses M.I.N.I				
Depressive disorder	8	100	61	100
Prevalence of one or more comorbid diagnosis	3	37,5	31	50,8
Suicide risk (moderate to high)	1	12,5	9	14,75
	Mean	(SD)	Mean	(SD)
Age	17,5	(0,8)	17,3	(0,7)
BDI-II	29	(6,8)	29	(9,5)
PFS	61	(6,2)	59,4	(6,1)
GAF	60,15	(6,7)	59,38	(5,1)
SCL-90	1,32	(0,5)	1,31	(0,5)
IIP-C	1,22	(0,4)	1,36	(0,4)
Expectation	6,37*	(2,8)	6,57	(1,7)

Table 3. Pre-treatment characteristics all patients

Personality diagnostics				
PD criteria as measured with SIDP-IV	14,88	(10,0)	12,78	(8,3)

Note: *range is from 1,24-9,8

3.3 Working Alliance Inventory (WAI-SR)

WAI-SR was used to measure the alliance between the patient and the therapist four times during treatment. Table 4 show the average score of the ratings given by the patients and by the therapists in group x and group y on the three subscales; tasks, goals and bond. No significant differences were found between the young persons in group x and group y. The difference in the mean ratings of alliance between the therapists in the two groups at session 28 was significant on a 0.05 level. In both groups the young persons and the therapists were considering the alliance to be best at the end of the treatment.

	Young person		Therapist Young		oung per	g person		Therapist				
		group x			group x		group y			group y		
	n	Mean	SD	n	Mean	SD	n	Mean	SD	n	Mean	SD
Session 3	7	5,31	1	8	5,11	0,83	48	5,33	0,94	49	4,62	0,96
Session 12	6	5,11	1,07	8	5,32	0,84	40	5,5	0,87	40	4,72	0,87
Session 20	8	5,34	0,68	8	5,21	0,69	28	5,25	0,8	28	4,92	0,83
Session 28	8	5,82	0,85	7	5,98*	0,36	35	5,77	0,82	30	5,12*	0,71

Table 4. WAI-SR mean scores for group x and group y

Note: *p< 0.05

3.4 Treatment Satisfaction Questionnaire

Treatment satisfaction was measured at post-treatment and 1-year follow-up. The answers range on a likert scale from 1-6. As shown in table 5, the patients in group x were more satisfied with treatment than the patients in group y, both at post-treatment and 1-year follow- up. The difference was not significant. In group x the average score on the question *How much do you think you have changed?* Was *quite a lot, yet some unresolved problems* at post-treatment and *very much with just a few and rare problems left* at 1-year follow-up. In group y, the perceived change was considerable lower: some change, but still they had a lot of problems left at both measure points. The difference between the two groups on the scores addressing perceived *change* was significant. The score at 1-year follow-up was significant on a 0,01 level. The scores at post-treatment were significant on a 0,05 level.

	group x				group y			
	Satisfaction Percived change			hange	Satisfa	ction	Percived change	
	Mean	SD	Mean	SD	Mean	SD	Mean	SD
Post-treatment	5,25	1,03	4,5**	0,53	4,39	1,22	3,67**	1,17
1-year follow-up	5,25	1,03	5,12*	0,64	4,35	1,43	3,7*	1,31

Table 5. Treatment satisfaction questionnaire for group x and group y

Note: *p< 0.01 ** p< 0.05

3.5 Psychodynamic functioning scales (PFS)

The eight adolescent's current psychodynamic functioning was rated on the basis of a semi-structured dynamic interview (PFS). The pre-treatment and post-treatment ratings were the mean of the scores of three raters on all five subscales, while the 1-year follow-up is the score of one rater on all five subscales. As seen in table 6, all showed an increase in functioning at 1-year follow-up compared to pre-treatment.

	Pre-ti	reatment	Post-treatment		1-year follow-up	
PFS Scale	Mean	Range	Mean	Range	Mean	Range
Family	68	56-82	75	62-83	76	64-83
Friends	67	53-76	75	54-85	78	61-85
Tolerance for affect	56	42-64	72	57-80	77	69-82
Insight	56	40-65	73	66-87	73	68-78
Problemsolving	60	41-66	75	69-89	77	69-90
Mean	61		74		76	

Table 6. PFS Mean scores group x (n=8)

3.5.1 Functioning at pre-treatment

Looking at the mean scores for the five subscales of PFS the adolescents functioning pre-treatment can be described as: (The summaries below are abbreviated versions of the descriptions found in the PFS manual. For full version, see Høglend (Høglend et al., 2000)) *Quality of family relations (61-70)*: Some family relationships experienced as problematic by the subject, but may seem normal to others. *Quality of friendships* (61-70): Some relationships experienced as problematic by the subject, but may seem normal to others. *Quality of friendships* (61-70): Some relationships experienced as problematic by the subject, but may seem normal to others. *Tolerance for affect (51-60):* Disappointments relatively often lead to restriction or denial of affects, outbursts or passive complaining, or symptoms (anxiety, depression, phobias, conversion), and less differentiation of feelings. *Insight (51-60):* Understanding of inner conflicts and associations to past and present experience and behavior is somewhat unclear, or less emotionally integrated. Inadequate judgement of self and others but ability to observe and

reflect with time. *Problem solving (51-60):* Develop symptoms, avoids or acts inappropriately (aggressively or submissively) in critical and difficult situations or fails to pursue meaningful goals. Restricted pleasure or aimless (compensatory) actions, marked selfishness.

3.5.2 Functioning post treatment and 1-year follow-up

All patients showed an increase in functioning at post treatment compared to pretreatment: *Quality of family relations* (71-80): good stable reciprocally rewarding relationships. Problems of short duration or limited to one significant family member. *Quality of friendships* (71-80): good stable reciprocally rewarding relationships. Conflicts with others may be painful without comprising basic commitment and security. *Tolerance for affect* (71-80): one can experience strong affects with a reasonable ability to differentiate and express feelings. *Insight* (71-80): can account for most important inner conflicts, related problems and repetitive behavior patterns and personal attitudes. Aware of own vulnerability. Realistic expectations about the future. *Problem solving* (71-80): one may occasionally feel anxious or tend to avoid critical situations. Engages with pleasure in social and recreational activities.

3.6 Adolescent Psychotherapy Q-set (APQ)

In the following sections the result from the Q-factor analysis on the APQ-coded sessions will be presented.

3.6.1 Inter-rater reliability of the APQ coded sessions

The average inter-rater reliability of all double coded sessions was 0.68. The average inter-rater reliability for the early and late treatment phase was 0.69 and the average inter-rater reliability for the middle treatment phase was 0.66.

3.6.2 Q-factor analysis

Based on the Principal Component Analysis in the PQMethod, a two-factor model was chosen as this satisfied the Kaiser-Guttman criterion of a minimum of eigenvalue (EV) of 1.0 (Guttman, 1954; Kaiser, 1960): Factor 1 had an EV of 10,77 and Factor 2 had an EV of 1,76. The parallel analyze (using IBM SPSS Statistics (Version 26)) performed to see whether the chosen two factors' EVs exceeded the 95th percentile EVs generated form 1000 random data set, showed that only the EV of Factor 1 met the criteria. However, Factor 2 was kept based on the fact that the Q-sorts loading on the factor were strong; (0.7922 and 0.8294), they represented only one dyad, and the factor score correlated very low with Factor 1 (0.0265). In addition the viewpoint of Factor 2 was considered clinical relevant as it reflected the authors clinical impression after rating the sessions. The latter point is considered by Watts and

Stenner as a decision-making criteria when deciding how many factors to keep. The twofactor solution also satisfied Brown's criterion (1980): both factors had at least two Q-sorts that loaded significantly (more than 0.4, (Stevens, 1992)) on them and were non-confounded with the other factor. The two factor solution explained 53 percent of the total study variance.

The factor estimates for the two factors were created by flagging non-confounding qsorts with factor loadings of 0.6 or more: 21 of the coded sessions loaded 0,6 or higher on Factor 1 and contributed to the factor array of Factor 1. Two coded sessions loaded higher than 0.6 on Factor 2 and contributed to the factor array of this factor.

3.6.3 Therapy process descriptors

From the hundred APQ items, the ten most and least characteristic items for each factor /interaction structure were listed. An item coded as characteristic means that this item is particularly salient for the session. An item coded as uncharacteristic means that it is absent in the session, and that this absence (of a particular behavior or experience) is a notable descriptor of the session. In this way, the ten most and least characteristic items can capture important characteristics about the young person, the therapist and the relationship between them. All the APQ item descriptions in the following tables were taken from the APQ manual. 40 items in the manual describes the emotional conditions, attitudes, behaviour and experience of the young person, 30 items describe the actions and attitudes of the therapist and 30 items seek to capture the nature of the interaction in the dyad (Calderon et al., 2014)

In table 7, the ten most and least characteristic items of Factor 1 are presented. 9 items describe the interaction, 4 items describes the therapist and 7 items describes the young person.

Item	Description	Z score
8	YP expresses feelings of vulnerability	2.15
63	YP discusses and explores current interpersonal relationship	1.94
9	T works with YP to try to make sense of experience	1.86
6	YP describes emotional qualities of interactions with significant others	1.78
97	T encourages reflection on internal states and affects	1.61
62	T identifies a recurrent pattern in YPs behavior or conduct	1.61
54	YP is clear and organized in selfexpression	1.53
35	Selfimage is focus of session	1.39
46	T communicates with YP in a clear coherent style	1.29
55	YP feels unfairly treated	1.26
88	YP fluctuates between strong emotional states during the session	-1.38
12	Silences occur during the session	-1.41

Table 7. Ten most and least characteristic items of Factor 1

17	T actively structures the session	-1.48
30	YP has difficulty beginning the session	-1.50
14	YP does not feel understood by T	-2.01
5	YP has difficulty understanding Ts comments	-2.02
58	YP resists Ts attempts to explore thoughts, reactions, or motivations related to problems	-2.14
42	YP rejects Ts comments and observations	-2.19
44	YP feels wary or suspicious of T	-2.30
15	YP does not initiate or elaborate topics	-2.40

Note: YP = Young person, T = Therapist. A negative z-score means that this item is rated as uncharacteristic

In table 8, the ten most and least characteristic items of Factor 2 are presented, 12 items describe the young person, 6 items describe the therapist and 2 items describe the interaction. Two APQ items describes transference interventions: The therapy relationship is a focus of discussion (98) and Therapist draws connections between the therapeutic relationship and other relationship (100). None of these items appeared in the list of the 20 most salient items in any of the two factors.

Item	Description	Z score
37	T remains thoughtful when faced with YP's strong affects or impulses	2.23
9	T works with YP to try to make sense of experience	1.98
94	YP feels sad or depressed	1.98
18	T conveys a sense of nonjudgmental acceptance	1.92
29	YP talks about wanting to be separate or autonomous from others	1.92
91	YP discusses behaviors or preoccupations that cause distress	1.92
97	T encourages reflection on internal states and affects	1.61
53	YP discusses experiences as if distant from feelings	1.42
31	T asks for more information or elaboration	1.36
65	T restates YP's communication in order to clarify its meaning	1.36
41	YP feels rejected or abandoned	-1.30
74	Humor is used	-1.42
89	T makes definite statements about what is going on in YP's mind	-1.42
32	YP achieves a new understanding	-1.67
40	YP communicates with affect	-1.73
23	YP does not seem curious about the thoughts, feelings or behavior of others	-1.92
24	YP does not evidence the capacity to link mental states of self and others with action or	-1.92
8	YP expresses feelings of vulnerability	-1.98
54	YP is clear and organized in self-expression	-1.98
28	YP communicates a sense of agency	-2.23

Table 8. Ten most and least characteristic items of Factor 2

Note: YP = Young person, T = Therapist. A negative z-score means that this item is rated as uncharacteristic.

3.7 Patterns of interaction structures

Using Q-factor analysis on the 24 APQ-coded sessions, two factors or patterns of interaction structures were identified. The most and least characteristic items in each factor were used to create clinical meaningful names to the interaction structures. Further, the item descriptions were used to create a narrative of the core interaction structures.

3.7.1 Factor 1: Trusting relationship between a vulnerable and actively involved young person who explore interpersonal relationships and a therapist who work with the young person to try make sense of experience and encouraging reflection on internal states and affects

Factor 1 explained 45 % of the variance in the material. 21 out of 24 of the coded sessions loaded 0,6 or higher on this factor. This means that a considerable amount of sessions (*all* sessions in seven of the eight dyads) contribute to the factor-exemplifying Q-sort. In addition, one session loaded significantly (0.53) on interaction structure 1, still not enough to contribute to the factor array. The dyads include six girls and one boy, and 6 therapists; two women and four men. Three of the young persons were randomized to the transference group, four was not. In addition to Major Depression Disorder (MDD), three of the young person's were diagnosed with comorbid phobic or other anxiety disorders, whereas one also met the criteria for anorexia nervosa.

Narrative of the interaction structure in Factor 1

The young person gave the impression of collaborating with the therapist in the session because they provided or elaborated topics (15), trusted the therapists (44) and took on board the therapists' remarks (42). They went along with the therapists' attempts to examine thoughts, reactions or motivations related to problems (58), and gave the impression of being understood by the therapists (14) and easily understood the therapists' comments (5). The therapists worked with the young person to make sense of their experience (9), helped them explore and verbalize thought and feelings of self and others (97), and assisted them identify a recurrent pattern in their way of dealing with emotions and in their behavior (62).

The young person not only discussed their interpersonal relationship (63) but also were able to describe the emotional qualities of those relations (6). The young person showed the capacity to share feelings of vulnerability (8) such as feeling unfairly treated (55). The young person was coming forth clear and organized in self-expression (54) maintaining a steady emotional state when describing a wide range of situation (88). Self-image was a focus of the sessions (35). The therapists' language was direct and readily comprehensible (46), allowing the young person to determine what was or was not spoken about (17). The young person jumped right into what was concerning him (30) and there were few silences in the session (12).

3.7.2 Factor 2: Nonjudgmental and thoughtful therapist works with detached and sad young person with lack of agency to try to make sense of experience and verbalize thoughts and feelings of self and others

Factor 2 explained 8 % of the variance in the material. Only one dyad is significantly associated with this factor. 2 out of the 24 coded sessions had higher loadings than 0.6 (session 3 and 12) and are making up the factor-exemplifying Q- sort. Session 20 from this same dyad loaded significantly (0.53) on interaction structure 1. The young person in this dyad is a boy, diagnosed with MDD and with suicidality risk rated as high. The young person was randomized to the transference group. The therapist is a man.

Narrative of the interaction structure in Factor 2

The young person seemed depressed (94), with no expectation of his own actions having any impact or effect 28). He was quickly distancing himself from feelings when talking about a painful topic (8), by displaying little concern or feeling in the way he spoke (53) and was seemingly unaware of experiences of rejection or abandonment (41). He was discussing dangerous and distressingly risky behavior (91) and wanting a sense of autonomy from others (29). The young person's speech was characterized by rambling or vagueness (54) and the therapist often restated the young person's affective tone or statements in order to clarify its meaning (65).

The therapist remained thoughtful when faced with the young person's strong impulses (37), yet exploring unacceptable or problematic behavior while conveying the sense that the young person was worthy and that the therapist is not judging such behavior (18). Therapist actively worked to help the young person to make sense of experience (9) and encouraged reflection on the young person's internal states and affects (97), while offering statements about the content of young person's mind tentatively (89). The young person did not evidence the capacity to link mental states of self and others with action and behavior (24), and did not seem curious about the thoughts, feelings and behavior of others (23). The therapist asked for more information and invited exploration of topics from different perspectives (31). The interaction appeared grave (74).

3.8 The young person in Factor 1 and Factor 2

As seen when investigating the two interaction structures, the young persons in Factor 1 and the young person in Factor 2 differs on a substantial amount of items. Table 9 shows the APQ items with the highest z-score difference, describing the emotional conditions, attitudes, behaviour and experience of the young person in Factor 1 and 2.

Table 9. Ten young person	items with highest z-score	e difference in Factor	1 and Factor 2

Item	Description	Difference
8	YP expresses feelings of vulnerability	4,13
54	YP is clear and organized in self-expression	3,51
63	YP discusses and explores current interpersonal relationships	3,05
15	YP does not initiate or elaborate topics	-2,77
53	YP discusses experience as if distant from feelings	-2,76
24	YP demonstrates capacity to link mental states of self and others with action or behavior	2,50
41	YP feels rejected or abandoned	2,44
30	YP has difficulty beginning the session	-2,42
32	YP achieves a new understanding	2,42
29	YP talks about wanting to be separate or autonomous from others	-2,35

Note: YP = Young person

In Factor 1 the young person is willing to break silences, take initiative and elaborate topics, whereas the young person in Factor 2 does not initiate or elaborate topics for discussion (15, 30). In Factor 1, the young person is emotionally involved with the material, while in Factor 2 the young person appears to be indifferent; he doesn't care about the material spoken (53). The young person in Factor 1 expresses himself in a manner that is easily understandable whereas the young person in Factor 2 expresses himself in a manner that can make him hard to follow (54). In Factor 1, the young person shows capacity to share the experience of feeling vulnerable while in Factor 2 the young person does not evidence that capacity (8, 41). A major focus of discussion in Factor 1 is the young person's social or family relationships, but in Factor 2 a discussion of interpersonal relationships is absent a good portion of the session (63). In Factor 1 the young person shows some capacity to mentalize self and other, while the young person in Factor 2 does not evidence this capacity (24). The young person in Factor 2 talks about wanting greater distance from someone, while the young person in Factor 1 does not communicate a sense of wanting autonomy (29). A new understanding emerge during the course of the session for the young person in Factor 1, whereas no evidently new understanding emerge during the session for the young person in Factor 2 (32).

3.9 The therapist in Factor 1 and Factor 2

Table 10 and 11 show the ten therapist items with the highest z-scores in each factor. The therapist in Factor 1 makes little effort to structure the interaction and allows the young person to determine what is or is not spoken about (17) using a direct and unambiguous language (46), does not adopt a problem solving approach with the young person (82), actively encourages young person to reflect on the thoughts, feelings and behavior of significant others (86), encourages young person to discuss the assumptions and ideas that underlie his experience (68), encourages independence in the young person (48). See table 10.

Table 10.	Ten thera	pist items wit	th highest z-sco	re Factor 1

Item	Description	Z score
9	T works with YP to try to make sense of experience	1.86
17	T actively structures the session	-1.49
89	T makes definite statements about what is going on in YP's mind	-1.31
46	T communicates with YP in a clear coherent style	1.29
18	T conveys a sense of nonjudgmental acceptance	1.24
31	T asks for more information or elaboration	1.23
82	T adopts a problem solving approach	-1.10
48	T encourages independence in YP	1.09
68	T encourages YP to discuss assumptions and ideas underlying experience	0.92
86	T encourages reflection on thoughts, feelings and behaviour of significant others	0.89

Note: YP = Young person, T = Therapist

As shown in Table 11, the therapist in Factor 2 remains thoughtful when faced with young person's strong affect or impulses (37), restates or rephrases young person's communication in order to clarify its meaning (65), tends to refrain from providing direct reassurance (66), pays attention to young person's feelings about breaks, interruptions or endings in therapy (75), encourages young person to reflect on symptoms (39), draws attention to young person's non-verbal behaviour (2). The therapists in the two interaction structures share the fact that they all work with the young person to try to make sense of experience (9), asks for information and elaboration (31), offers statements about the content of young person's mind in a tentatively and provisionally manner (89) and at the same time conveying a sense non-judgmental acceptance (18). The interaction structures in all eight dyads illuminates a therapist with a strong focus on the inner life of self and others, by stimulating the young person's capacities to mentalize.

Item	Description	Z score
37	T remains thoughtful when faced with YP's strong affects or impulses	2.23
9	T works with YP to try to make sense of experience	1.98
18	T conveys a sense of nonjudgmental acceptance	1.92
31	T asks for more information or elaboration	1.36
65	T restates YP's communication in order to clarify its meaning	1.36
89	T makes definite statements about what is going on in YP's mind	-1.42
66	T is directly reassuring	-1.11
75	T pays attention to YP's feelings about breaks	1.24
39	T encourages YP to reflect on symptoms	1.11
2	T draws attention to YP's nonverbal behaviour	0.93

Note: YP = Young person, T = Therapist

3.10 Interaction structures in early, middle and late treatment phase

Using Q-factor analysis on the eight APQ-coded session 3, early phase, one factor or pattern of interaction structure was identified. This interaction structure explained 43 percent of the total phase variance and had an EV of 3,57. Seven sessions loaded significantly on this factor (range 0.61- 0.83).

Using Q-factor analysis on the eight APQ-coded session 12, middle phase, one factor or pattern of interaction structure was identified. This interaction structure explained 48 percent of the total phase variance and had an EV of 3,81. Seven sessions loaded significantly on this factor (range 0.66- 0.83).

Using Q-factor analysis on the eight APQ-coded session 20, late phase, one factor or pattern of interaction structure was identified. This interaction structure explained 53 percent of the total phase variance and had an EV of 4,25. All session loaded significantly on this factor (0,53- 0,82). One session had a factor loading of 0.53, still not enough to contribute to the factor array.

The analyses show that within the ten most and ten least characteristic items (twenty all together) listed in each of the three phases, thirteen items were shared by all three phases in a somewhat different rank order. These items were: 9, 63, 8, 6, 62, 97, 42, 58, 15, 14, 44, 5 and 30. For all details see table A1, A2 and A3. The same thirteen items were found in Factor 1. Further, three of the items were only present in the early phase: YP feels unfairly treated (55), YP does not find it difficult to concentrate during the session (67) and YP does not fluctuate between strong emotional states during the session (88). Three of the items were only present in the middle phase: YP remains calm or composed, even when the T may be exploring an anxiety-provoking subject or in other way behaving in a way that may be challenging for the YP (10), T encourages YP to discuss assumptions and ideas underlying

experience (68) and T offers statements about the content of the YP's mind tentatively and provisionally (89). Three of the items were only present in the late phase: T encourages independence in YP (48), YP is emotionally involved in the material (refers to the YP's attitude towards the material spoken, how much he appears to care about it (53) and T draws attention to YP's characteristic ways of dealing with emotions (60). In addition, two items were present in early and middle, but not in late phase: Self-image is focus of session (35) and T asks for information or elaboration (31). Two items were present in early and late phase but not in the middle phase: YP is clear and organized in self-expression (54) and there are few silences during the session (12). Finally, two items were present in the middle and late phase thus not in the early phase; T and YP demonstrate a shared understanding (38) and T makes little effort to structure the session (17).

To sum up: eight adolescents met the inclusion criteria in the patient selection. No differences were found between them and the rest of the patients at pre-treatments variables. There were significant differences on the self-reported BDI-II scores both at post-treatment and 1-year follow-up between the efficacious completers and the rest of the patients. No differences were found in the young persons perceived working alliance between the two groups. There was a significant difference in the mean rating of the alliance by the therapists in the two groups at session 28. The scores on treatment satisfactions show that the eight efficacious completers were more satisfied with the treatment than the rest of the patients, and their perceived change were on average significantly higher than the rest of the patients. The eight efficacious completers all increased their level of dynamic and interpersonal functioning as measured by PFS after therapy.

The APQ analysis identified two patterns of interaction structures or factors. Factor 1 explained 45 percent of the total study variance, meaning that the "interaction structure", in seven of the eight STPP were characterized by this factor. Factor 2 explained 8 percent of the study variance and characterized the early and middle phase in one of the efficacious STPP. There were differences on both the characteristic and the uncharacteristic side of the scale when comparing the young person and the therapist in the two factors. The Q-analyses of the different treatment phases show that the phases share many items, but that some items are unique for the individual treatment phase.

4 Discussion

The primary aim of this study was to identify what characterizes the process in efficacious STPP with depressed adolescents, by the use of APQ. At first we will discuss the efficacious completers in terms of the inclusion criteria and the fact that the completers didn't differed from the rest of the patients on pre-treatment variables. We will discuss the differences found in BDI-II scores between the two groups. We will explore the findings from WAI-SR and treatment satisfaction questionnaire in order to add depth to how the treatment was perceived by the adolescents, and discuss the differences found between the two groups. Next we will comment on the change found on PFS within the group of the efficacious completers. We will then move on to discuss the findings from APQ. By using the two identified interactions structures, we will illuminate what characterize the interaction between the young person and the therapist, what characterizes the young person and what characterize the therapist. We will then discuss the findings from the analyses of the separate phases with a focus on what is occurring at different stages in the treatment and how this can seem to reflect the STPP manual. While discussing the interaction structures found, we will try to identify what may be the active ingredients in these therapies. Though, we cannot make causal conclusions from our findings, we hope to add knowledge to what it is in the process of psychotherapy with young people suffering from depression, that contributes to a successful outcome.

4.1 The efficacious completers

Eight adolescents met the inclusion criteria for this present study. This may seem to be few when considering that the total number of participants in FEST-IT was 69. The small number found most be understood as a consequence of the narrow inclusion criteria applied to the patient selection. As we aimed to focus on how psychotherapy look like across efficacious therapies, we wanted to identify those who not only experienced symptom reduction after therapy, but those who reported symptoms in line with the non-clinical population. Following our aim to explore the process we also wanted to identify those who had fully completed the offered treatment. This gave us an opportunity to examine all treatment phases in the STPP manual. However, this doesn't mean that the rest of the 61 patients in FEST-IT didn't have any effect of the treatment. As shown in the recent study by Ulberg (Ulberg et al., Submitted), the main finding was that both the transference and nontransference group showed a large and significant improvement on the main outcome measure PFS during the whole study period. The results from the descriptive statistics showed no significant differences between the eight completers and the rest of the patients in FEST-IT on the selected variables measured before attending therapy. One could imagine that the eight completers showed e.g; less interpersonal problems, less symptom severity, less comorbidity, less maladaptive personality traits, better inter and intrapersonal functioning and more positive expectations prior to treatment, indicating that it may be easier for them to engage in therapy and profit from the therapeutic relationship, as suggested by research on client factors (Bohart & Wade, 2013; Gorin, 1993; Karver et al., 2006). This did not seem to be the case in our study. Based on these findings one can argue that the eight completers are a representative sample of the whole FEST-IT population when considering these pre-treatment characteristics.

At post-treatment we found four significant differences between the completers and the rest of the patients. The first two were the differences in the mean BDI-II scores at posttreatment and at one-year follow-up. The efficacious completers reported to have nearly no symptoms of depression at both measure points, while the rest of the patients on average still had symptoms of mild depression at post-treatment, and just scored within the non-clinical range at one-year follow-up. Although the rest of the patients on average reported a decrease in symptoms on BDI-II at post-treatment and one-year follow up, this decrease was significantly smaller than the decrease showed within the group of the efficacious completers. The differences in the decreases between the two groups were significant on a 0.01 level.

Another significant difference was found when comparing the alliance ratings by the therapists in the two groups at post treatment. The therapists in the group of completers rated the alliance higher than the therapists in the other group. The difference was significant on a 0.01 level. The finding implies a stronger confidence in the quality of the alliance among the therapists threating the efficacious completers. This may be influenced by the fact that all eight adolescents showed a remarkable symptom reduction alongside functional improvement throughout the course of treatment as shown on the BDI-II and PFS scores.

The alliance is a well-establish common factor, and the relation between the quality of alliance and outcome in adult psychotherapy research is robust (Horvath et al., 2011). Research on the alliance on adolescents suggest a similar finding, yet the link is not as strong (Shirk et al., 2011). When comparing the adolescents` and the therapists` ratings of the alliance within each group, it show that the adolescents and the therapists in the group of completers share their perception of the alliance. In the other group the adolescents rated the alliance higher than the therapists. A shared perception of the alliance between client and therapist seems to correlate with a good outcome (Bachelor & Salame, 2000). This may point

to stronger congruence between the patient and the therapist in the group of efficacious completers than in the other group.

The overall finding when reviewing the total WAI-SR ratings, was that minimal variations existed between the adolescents in the two groups. This implies that the perceived alliance does not differentiate between the efficacious completers and the rest. However, the comparison between the two groups was somehow complicated, considering the heterogeneity within the group of the adolescents who either did fully complete but were not efficacious, or did not completed and were not efficacious, or were efficacious but did not fully complete. When examining this heterogenous group's average WAI-SR scores at the different measure points during the treatment, it became clear that the number of respondents decreases through the treatment period from 48 in session 3 to 35 at the last session. This showed that a considerable number of scores were missing, for a number of unknown reasons. Therefore the average scores may not be representative for the group as a whole. What the scores did show, was that in both groups the alliance mean scores were rated high (above 5) throughout the treatment. All patients and therapists rated the alliance highest at the end of the treatment. One could have expected to find that the alliance were rated higher among the efficacious completers, given the strong positive correlation established between alliance and outcome as shown in the literature (Horvath et al., 2011). This was not the case in the present study.

In psychotherapy research treatment satisfaction involves the appeal, acceptability and approval of the treatment received (Fraser & Wu, 2016). Intuitively, one can imagine that patients who showed significant symptom reduction due to therapy, are more satisfied with the given therapy and more likely to attribute their perceived change to therapy compared to those who don't experience the same level of improvement. As one may have expected the results showed yet a significant differences between the two groups on the self-reported Treatment Satisfaction questionnaire. At 1-year follow-up the completers reported to have experienced a great amount of change as a result of therapy and only had some problems left, in agreement with the self-reported BDI-II. This may indicate that the adolescents' experience of psychological change included more than just symptom reduction.

The average response among the rest of the patients were to have experienced some change, but still they had a lot of problems left. Furthermore, the degree of self-perceived change correlated with the eight completers' self-reported satisfaction at both post-treatment and one-year follow-up. This may indicate that the adolescents' experience of psychological change included more than just symptom reduction. To date, research on the relationship between treatment satisfaction and symptom reduction has failed to consistently establish such an association (Fraser & Wu, 2016). None the less, the adolescents' perspectives on treatment are important and can potentially increase our knowledge of when patients might experience adverse effects of psychotherapy, which again can lead to early treatment termination or drop out.

From these results, it was clear that the efficacious completers differ from the rest of the population in regard to self-reported symptom reduction, change and satisfaction with therapy: they experienced that the symptoms of depression no longer were present at the end of treatment, they reported being satisfied with the given treatment, and considered themselves to have experienced a great amount of change as a result of therapy.

The eight efficacious completers did substantially increase their level of psychodynamic functioning on all five subscale on the PFS during the treatment period. At post treatment the adolescents were perceived to have good stable relationships with family members and friends, being able to differentiate and express feelings also when experiencing strong affects, have insight in most important inner conflicts, being aware of own vulnerability, have realistic expectations about the future and engage with pleasure in social and recreational activities. This finding that is based on ratings by clinicians, show that the offered STPP was associated with a successful outcome also in accordance with the STPP manual's definition of good outcome, such as better developed sense of agency and being able to make more realistic assessments of his or her own behaviour and motivation.

4.2 Interaction structures within and across the therapies

Results from the Q-analysis provided evidence for two interaction structures (Factor 1 and Factor 2) within and across the eight efficacious therapies. The first noteworthy finding was that Factor 1 alone explained almost half of the study variance. This factor represented all the sessions from the three phases in seven of the eight dyads. This fact clearly indicates that a significant portion of the interactions between patient and therapist were shared by these dyads. It is striking how much alike the sessions of the efficacious therapies seemed to be, though it might not come as a surprise, considering the narrow criteria applied to the patient selection in the present study.

Factor 2 explained 8 percent of the study variance. It was made up by only session 3 and 12 of the eight dyad, indicating that this dyad was very different from the others. It was though interesting to find that in this dyad's session 20, a bit more than 50 percent could be explained by Factor 1. It seems reasonable to conclude that what characterized the young

person, therapist and the interaction between them in this particular dyad changed from the middle to the late phase of therapy. All the session 20 in the efficacious therapies were explained by Factor 1. We will discuss how to understand this change after taking a closer look at what characterize Factor 1 and Factor 2.

Nine of the twenty most salient items in Factor 1 were describing the interaction between the young person and the therapist. This finding suggested that the therapeutic relationship or alliance holds a strong focus. No research as far as we know has yet been done on the correlation between APQ items and the working alliance inventory. The discussion that follows regarding the potential correspondence between these two measures is therefore limited to the clinical judgement of the authors.

The therapeutic relationship was described as based on trust (e.g. "YP trusted the therapist"," took on board the T's comments and observations"), collaboration ("YP went along with T's attempts to explore and reflect on thoughts and feelings") and mutual understanding ("YP feels understood"). The results from WAI strengthen the impression of a good alliance throughout the treatment period as it was rated high, by both the young persons and the therapists at all four points of measure. Furthermore, the adolescents and the therapists had a shared perception of the alliance. Both the quality and experience of therapeutic relationship, and a shared perception of it, are considered to be assosicated with good outcome (Bachelor & Salame, 2000; Hill & Knox, 2009).

Qualitative studies on adolescence' experience of psychotherapy show that it's important for the adolescents' improvement to have confidence and trust in the therapist (Binder et al., 2011; Løvgren et al., 2019). The establishment of a "secure base" is considered one of the greatest challenges when working with depressed young people (IMPACT, 2010). This is considered crucial because *only in the context of a trusting relationship can a patient feel truly comfortable exposing areas of shame and vulnerability in order to do the necessary therapeutic work* (Busch et al., 2016). Based on the findings discussed above and with support from the literature, it seems reasonable to assume that the presence of a safe therapeutic relationship throughout the treatment was an core element in the efficacious therapies. It facilitated the therapeutic work and may have contributed the symptom reduction and increased functioning.

Another characteristic interaction item found in Factor 1 was "self-image is a focus in the session", used to describe how the therapist encourage the young person to reflect upon his/her self-image and identity. Exploring oneself can result in a better self-understanding, as the adolescent integrate new and alternative perspectives into their feelings, thoughts and

behavior. Furthermore, it can increase the young person's ability to make more realistic assessments of his or her own behavior and motivation, which in turn is important for gaining insight (IMPACT, 2010). This is in line with findings from Løvgren et al. (2019), where "exploring oneself" is found to be an important theme for the depressed adolescents' improvement in therapy (Løvgren et al., 2019).

In Factor 2 only two of the most/least characteristic items were describing the interaction ("The session appears grave", and "T encourage reflection on internal states and affects"). The sessions were not so much characterized by a young person and a therapist working together, but rather by an emotionally distant, disengaged young person and a validating therapist who carefully tried to engage the young person in the therapy process. Yet, the alliance was rated high by both the young person and the therapist.

This therapy was randomized to the transference group. It is interesting to note that the transference items (98 and 100) however, were not characteristic in this interaction structure. The therapy relationship was not a focus of discussion and the therapist didn't draw connections between the therapeutic relationship and other relationships. The young person was rated with high suicidal risk (M.I.N.I) when entering the therapy. Further, he reported having no confidence in the treatment being helpful (Exp) (see table A4.) When considering the APQ items used to describe him, he appeared sad and depressed in the sessions, with a general lack of interest in exploring his own mind or his relationships. One way to understand the absence of transference work is by considering the young person's level of depression pretreatment and in the sessions, as previous research with adults has shown that the therapists' perceptions of the level of depression in their patients influenced how therapists behave: Therapists find it more difficult to apply modality-specific intervention when they perceive the patient to have increased painful emotions (Coombs et al., 2002). There are reasons to believe that this also applies for adolescents.

4.3 The young persons in the interaction structures

It is fascinating how different the *emotional conditions, attitudes, behaviours and experiences of* the young persons were in the two factors. Bearing in mind that client factors are the best predictors of outcome in therapy (Bohart & Wade, 2013), it is particularly relevant to examine what the interaction structures can tell us about how the adolescents characteristic influenced the therapy.

A first finding was that the young person in Factor 1 was actively involved in therapy, which is related to a good outcome: adolescents who show greater therapy involvement gain

more from treatment (Gorin, 1993; Karver et al., 2006). What further characterized the young person was the ability to share vulnerable feelings, such as feeling unfairly treated and fear of rejection. The ability to share vulnerable feelings with the therapist is seen as a necessity in order to work therapeutically in treatment. Another finding that probably contributes to the strong working relationship identified in these efficacious therapies was that the young person communicates in a clear and organized way as this contributing to a fluency in the therapeutic work with the therapist.

The sessions belonging to factor 1, were characterized by an ongoing discussion of interpersonal relationships and the emotional qualities of these, considered to be essential in psychodynamic therapy (Shedler, 2010). Research suggests that interpersonal conflicts are common among depressed adolescents. They often struggle with finding their place in the family and among friends, and this constitute important aspects of their problems. When discussing the young person's relations, the focus in the therapy was directed towards concrete challenges in their everyday life. Research has suggested that focusing on everyday life is another important theme for improvements in depressed adolescents (Løvgren, 2019). A focus on everyday life, actively connects the therapy to the world outside, and helps the adolescent to better cope with the challenges they meet.

Reviewing Factor 2, the interaction structure portrays a completely different young person within this study's sample. Several of the most characteristic items describing the young person in Factor 1, were among the least characteristic items in Factor 2: e.g. he didn't show capacity to share vulnerable feelings ("quickly distance himself from feelings when talking about painful topics"), talked about risky behavior, his way of speaking was hard to follow, he didn't initiate or elaborate topic for discussion ("fails to assume some responsibility for the session"), current interpersonal relationship was absent during a good portion of the session. It was also a finding that he had poor capacity to mentalize himself and others. No new understanding seemed to emerge for the young person during the course of the session. He seemed to be in a kind of "non-mentalizing" mode, which could explain the seeming lack of progress and the lack of new understanding emerging in these sessions (Bateman & Fonagy, 2004; Calderon et al., 2019; Grossfeld et al., 2019). One way to understand this seemingly lack of progress is by considering how his degree of depression influenced his capacity to mentalize and stopped him from going along with the therapists attempts to reflect and explore internal states and affects. When a patient is not able to mentalize (..) the therapist's words might be heard by the patient but do not have a real implication for him or her (Bateman & Fonagy, 2004).

46

When examining how the young persons in the two factors seem to influence the therapies in such different ways, it could be argued that this supports the idea that patients' ways of engaging have a big influence in the process of psychotherapy, and is in line with previous studies with young people (Karver et al., 2006).

4.4 The therapists in the interaction structures

Given the fact that there were seven different therapist in the eight efficacious therapies, there were reason to believe that they shared some essential therapeutic actions and attitudes that seem to facilitate change, such as the ability to form and maintain an alliance, which proposed in the literature to be a core feature of high performing therapists (Nissen-Lie et al., 2015).

Both interaction structures showed that the therapist engaged with the young person in a manner that preserved the young persons' integrity: ("allows the young person to determine what is or is not spoken about") and seemed to be able to contain (Bion, 1962) and meet also "unacceptable" thoughts and behavior, still conveying that the young person is worthy. These actions and attitudes may promote the establishment of the affective bond between the therapist and the patient (Bordin, 1979), which in STPP is considered to be the most central component of the working alliance (IMPACT, 2010). In both factors the therapist were stressing relational and emotional aspect: they worked with the young person to try to make sense of experience and were focusing on the inner life of self and others, a finding that resonates well with the psychodynamic approach to the clinical material (Shedler, 2010).

As described earlier, Factor 1 and Factor 2 showed several differences between the boy in the eight dyad and the rest of the adolescents. These differences naturally affected the actions and attitudes of the therapists in the two factors, and pointed to how the therapist adjusted and tailored his or her treatment approaches to the individual patient. The therapist's ability to act according to the needs of the individual patients seems beneficial for the outcome, since what works for one patient may not work for another.

The results showed that in Factor 1, the therapist used a variety of interventions aimed to gain and increase the young persons' insight such as "discussing assumptions and ideas underlying their experience" and identifying "recurrent patterns in the behavior or conduct of the young person", typical psychodynamic interventions (Shedler, 2010). The young person in Factor 1 went along with these interventions as discussed in the section above. One may argue that the well-established affective bond found in these dyads has a reciprocal impact on this collaboration that in turn creates a space for addressing vulnerable issues. This may illustrate

how a common factor (alliance) and specific techniques (psychodynamic interventions) work together as active ingredients that contributes to positive change.

The young person in Factor 2 also increased his level of functioning as measured by PFS, in fact he showed the largest change from pre- to post-treatment. This psychodynamic change may be evident in the Q-factor analysis: as mentioned earlier, session 20 in this dyad loaded significantly on Factor 1. This means that the last phase of this therapy was similar to the rest of the efficacious therapies. One explanation of this change could be that the huge symptom reduction seen at his BDI-II score at session 12 (from 33-10) affected the young person's capacity to collaborate with the therapist, and may have made it easier for him to be more actively engaged in the session from the middle phase and on.

Another explanation of how this change came about could be the attitudes and actions of his therapist. He was described as being: thoughtful, not directly reassuring but rather validating the young person's experience and containing his unaccepted feelings, addressing symptoms and risky behavior without pushing the young person to answer. One can speculate if the therapist took a different approach then what a e.g. parent, teacher or other important adult may take when faced with a deeply depressed and suicidal young person? If so, one can argue that this relation worked as correctional emotional experience (Alexander & French, 1946). The correctional experience is viewed upon as an important common factor (Tschacher et al., 2015) that contribute to change. The classical understanding of the corrective emotional experience can be understood as a therapeutic action where the therapist provides the patient with a new and unexpected experience that is "corrective" as it is in contrast to what patients have come to expect (Knight, 2005). The experience of the therapist as an adult with emotional resilience contributes to the young person's capacity to try out new modes of relating (IMPACT, 2010). One way to explain the change from Factor 2 to Factor 1 in the eight dyad could be this therapist's ability to tune into his patient using the therapeutic relationship as a way of slowly engaging the young person in the sessions.

The therapist in both interaction structure used psychodynamic interventions in the sessions. This finding indicated that the specific psychodynamic techniques were associated with good outcome. As discussed earlier, the alliance was good in both interaction structure, and facilitated the therapeutic work. These findings together imply, in line with previous research (Calderon et al., 2019) that the therapy process is highly influenced by specific techniques when the quality of the working relationship is strong.

4.5 Interaction structures different phases

The first noteworthy finding when investigating the Q- analyses of the three separate phases was that the interaction structures share *thirteen* of the twenty most salient items. In addition some items are shared by two of the phases, and only three items were unique for each phase. Hence different treatment stages had a small impact on the configuration of the interaction structures. This reflects the absence of a clear cut distinction of focus points appropriated to the early, middle and late phase in the STPP-manual (IMPACT, 2010). The interaction structures in the early and middle treatment phase described a young person who experienced increased trust in the therapist and understanding from the therapist as also found in Factor 1. Luborsky (1979) proposes that the patients' perception of a helpful and supportive therapist constitutes an essential psychodynamic approach to the alliance work in the initial phases of therapy, whereas the latter stages are more characterized by a "joint work towards overcoming the patient's distress" (IMPACT, 2010). One way to understand why the interaction structures in this study, may be that alliance work is viewed as an ongoing task in adolescent psychotherapy (Shirk et al., 2011).

Another finding from the interaction structures in the early and middle phase was that the therapist made little effort to structure the session, he allowed the young person to take a lead in the session and provided space for the young person's own concern. Rather than offering a structured set of questions and explanations, the therapist facilitated a relationship where the young person was "encouraged to elaborate, discuss and reflect upon his or her issues". Research shows that therapist who impose less structure in the initial phase of therapy on depressed adolescents are more likely to have patients who show greater participation in the sessions to come (Jungbluth & Shirk, 2009). The finding resonates with the primary task of the therapist early in treatment; establishing the therapeutic frame as ruled out in the treatment manual (IMPACT, 2010). Furthermore, the therapist worked with the young person to "try to make sense of his or her experience", and even "identified some recurrent pattern in the young person's behavior and conduct". These actions might be an attempt to try to understand the central depressive dynamics specific to the young person, which is another primary focus during the early phase according to the STPP manual.

A typical feature of the interaction structure found in the middle phase was that the therapist encouraged the young person to "discuss assumptions and ideas underlying experience", while "offering tentative formulations" on what they might represented. One can imagine that this approach helped the young person to sense that their symptoms had meaning and therefore connected them to their underlying thoughts and feeling. If so, this corresponds well with yet another primary focus described in the STPP manual. This type of insight can lead to symptom relief, which in turn can strengthen the hope of improvement and treatment confidence. When reviewing the interaction structures in the late phase a finding was how the therapist worked actively with the young persons' autonomy and independence; "urging the young person to think for him/herself and take action based on what he/she thinks is best, " which in turn could contribute to a better developed sense of agency in the young person (IMAPCT). Another finding was that the therapist payed much attention to the young person's emotional awareness and "characteristic ways of dealing with emotion", in addition "the young person appears emotionally involved with the spoken material". These items may indicate that the two of them were working on attaining emotional insight, which is deemed important for outcome (Høglend 2019). The findings seen together indicate that the psychological change and symptom reduction the adolescents to a high degree took place within the context of a strong and trusting working relationship.

One may have found that the item "therapist pays attention to young person's feeling about breaks, interruptions or endings in therapy" (75) was among the most salient items in the late treatment stage, as the manual emphasis a focus on eliciting feelings about ending treatment and working through reactions to ending. One explanation of why the item didn't appear, could be that session 20 had not yet reached this particular focus.

In sum; to our clinical judgment we found items descriptors in the treatment phases that corresponded with important task and techniques described in the STPP manual, such as; "T encourages independence in the young person", which is seen to be an appropriate task for the late phase "autonomy and independence", alongside "T draws attention to YPs characteristic ways of dealing with emotions", an appropriate task for the middle phase; "the emergence of a greater capacity in the young person to confront problematic areas in the self as well as in relationships". This assumption is in line with findings from the IMPACT study where therapists in the STPP treatment arm generally showed high levels of adherence to a psychoanalytic model (Goodyer et al., 2017).

4.6 Strengths and limitations

This study has several strengths and weaknesses. As APQ is a newly developed measure, few studies have yet been conducted. This is the first study as far as we know, that investigates systematically the process of fully completed successful short-term psychodynamic psychotherapies for depressed adolescents. The study's use of APQ means

that the results are both clinically and empirically grounded, as APQ is a validated measure that provides a description of process rooted in patient and therapist cues during sessions, and is suitable for quantitative analyses (Calderon et al., 2017). Other advantages with APQ are that it describes the therapy process without drawing on theoretical constructs, it is tailored for use with adolescent population, and has the ability to describe the development of entire sessions (Calderon et al., 2017).

The use of Q-methodology ensures that the categorization is defined through factor analysis, which means it is not so much influenced by the researchers` preconceptions. At the same time it has a peculiar focus on the participants subjectivity (Størksen, 2012).

The present study used BDI-II as main outcome measure, and thereby focuses on the patients' self-perceived symptoms. This can be seen both as a strength and a weakness. It is a strength that it is a reliable and validated measure of depression in an adolescent population (Ambrosini et al., 1991). A weakness is that it is a self-report questionnaire. This opens up for the possibility of providing invalid answers. It could strengthen the findings if the study included an observer-rated measure of depression such as Montgomery and Åsberg Depression Rating Scale (MADRS).

The patients in the FEST-IT study were referred to and treated by therapists working in private practice and standard child and adolescent outpatient departments in the South-Eastern Health Region of Norway. Inclusion criteria were liberal and comorbidities were frequently occurring. This made the adolescents' challenges and therapies relevant and transferable to everyday treatment reality in outpatient departments. This also applied to this present study and thereby contributed in making the findings clinically relevant.

There are several imitations to this study that need to be addressed. APQ is a purely descriptive measure: while it can be used to identify what is happening in the sessions, it cannot say anything about why, and it cannot draw causal conclusions in regard to which aspects of the therapeutic process are responsible for the therapeutic change.

Due to time constraint only session 3, 12 and 20 from each efficacious completed therapy were coded. If a higher number of sessions had been coded and included in the Qfactor analysis, it would have strengthen the confidence in the findings, and further have contributed to a greater psychometric stability for the units of analysis (the interaction structures) being investigated (Grossfeld et al., 2019). This also addresses the issue of dependability: whether the interaction structure found in the selected session can be said to be representative for the process that took place in other sessions. As this is a process-outcome study, the findings will only be correlational. The present study is therefore affected by the typical limitations of correlational studies, e.g. that it is not possible to draw causal conclusion from the findings. However, the aim of this study was to investigate the process in the psychotherapy sessions, and further identify active ingredients contributing to successful outcome for depressed adolescents. The design of the study was found well suited for exploring the associations between process and outcome.

The significant differences found in the descriptive analysis conducted in SPSS, must be considered with care due to the heterogeneity in the comparison group, and the difference in sample size between the two groups.

In regard to reliability on the coded sessions, the results show an average inter-rater reliability of 0,68 on the 18 doubled coded session. This is considered to be good following the interpretation by Cicchetti (1994) or moderate following the interpretation by Koo & Li (2016). The two authors coded 18 of the 24 sessions, including at least one session from each dyad. This left the authors with a clinical impression of the therapies being investigated, and adding depth to the understanding of the interaction structures identified.

The discussions following the double-coded sessions and the reliability checks suggested that there was no great disagreement between the raters in how they perceived the sessions. However, there were discussions regarding the placement of particular items in the forced distribution, which directly impacted the level of the interrater reliability. One item frequently discussed was: YP is emotionally involved in the material (refers to the YP's attitude towards the material spoken, how much he appears to care about it (53). This is an item aiming to describe features that is partly covert, and therefore open for interpretations. This seems to reflects an ambiguity inherent in some of the APQ items, which in turn could point to a weakness in the APQ measure itself. Some degree of disagreement may be inevitable when evaluating clinical material. Still this is a limitation in regard to the reliability of the coding.

Rater blindness was maintained as far as possible and in the first part of the coding, the raters were blind to the outcome and randomizing. The aim for the coding was to be theoretically neutral, though the raters knew that the sessions were STPP. A true blindness to the treatment method was therefore impossible and may unintentionally have affected the coding process. In the second part of the coding process the raters were no longer blind for the outcome. This may have contributed to the raters preconception of the session, such as the nature of the interaction in the dyad – as one would expect a good quality in the therapeutic relationship in a good outcome therapy. We could have included additional instruments measuring pre-treatment variables in this study, such as *Parental bonding instrument* (Parker et al., 1979) and *Adolescents relationship scale* (Hersoug & Ulberg, 2012). The instruments seek to capture the parental style as perceived by the adolescent, and the quality of the relational bond to parents, siblings and friends. In the literature, the amount of social support surrounding a young person, is related to how much they change in therapy (Midgley et al., 2009). More information on these relational aspects of the adolescents, would had added knowledge to the understanding of who the efficacious completers were, and how they may differed from the rest of the patients.

4.7 Implications

The results of this study suggests that the use of psychodynamic interventions in therapy with depressed adolescents was associated with successful outcome. This adds to the emerging evidence base on the efficacy of psychodynamic therapy on depressed adolescents (Midgley & Kennedy, 2011).

The good outcome found was associated with the presence of a strong working relationship, were the affective bond between the adolescent and the therapist was of great importance. The young person's trust in the therapist and the experience of a mutual understanding with the therapist, facilitated the therapeutic work and enabled the young person to share vulnerable feelings. This resonates well with earlier research suggesting that a mutual, reciprocal and strong relationship with the therapist is crucial in psychotherapy with adolescents (Binder et al., 2011). This implies that the therapist should pay extra attention to the bond dimension of the alliance when working with depressed adolescents. The therapist should strive to not lose sight of this aspect throughout the therapy process, as the trusting relationship appeared to be fundamental in all phases of the treatment.

Previous research with adults has shown that therapists find it more difficult to apply modality-specific interventions when they perceive the patient as having increased painful emotions (Coombs et al., 2002). The therapist in factor 2 faced a severely depressed and suicidal young person with no new understanding emerging. Although the therapist's actions were not characterized by transference work, he relied on psychodynamic techniques. This contradicts the findings from other studies on depressed adolescents, where the therapist is more likely to draw on techniques from other treatment modalities when the therapy don't seem to progress (Grossfeld et al., 2019). There are probably different reasons to why a therapist is altering the use of specific techniques when confronted with strong affects or little progress in therapy. It could be a way to adapt to the needs of the individual patient, but it

could also be due to the difficulties experienced by the therapist facing patients with increased painful emotions. Naturally, one cannot generalize a finding based on the impression of this *one* dyad in our study. Still it may implies that this is something the therapist should strive to be conscious about. More research is needed on how patient symptom severity, process variables and specific techniques mutually influence each other in adolescents psychotherapy.

This study show that the adolescents in the efficacious therapy were satisfied with the given treatment and considered themselves to have experienced a great amount of change as a result of therapy. This points to the importance of the subjective perspective of the adolescent. As a recent study on how depressed adolescents experience improvement in therapy showed; the adolescents have important knowledge on what worked for them in the therapy offered (Løvgren et al., 2019). The perspective of the adolescents experience of the therapy process seems to be a somewhat overlooked factor, and is an important field for future research.

4.8 Conclusion

There is emerging evidence for the effectiveness of psychotherapy for depressed adolescents, but there are still major gaps in research-based knowledge on *how* adolescent psychotherapy works.

This study allowed us to systematically investigate how the process of fully completed successful STPP for depressed adolescents look like. A search was conducted in the data from FEST-IT (Ulberg et al, 2019) for patients who showed clinical change and had completed the therapy offered. Eight adolescents met the inclusion criteria. No differences were found between these eight and the rest of the patients on pre-treatment variables and on patient rated alliance. The alliance was perceived as good by both groups.

The use of APQ identified two interaction structures providing meaningful descriptions of important characteristics of the young person, the therapist and the interaction between them. One interaction structure explained almost half of the variance in the material, indicating that the efficacious therapies shared many features that could be associated with good outcome: active use of psychodynamic techniques, strong and trusting therapeutic relationship, actively engaged young person. Self-image and interpersonal relationship were topics frequently appearing in the sessions. The investigation of the different treatment phases showed that they shared many features, but that some aspects were unique for the individual phase. This reflected to some degree, the tasks and techniques appropriated to the early, middle and late phase in the STPP-manual.

The use of psychodynamic interventions in therapy with depressed adolescents was associated with successful outcome. An overall finding in the efficacious therapies was that the combination of specific techniques, the bond aspect in the alliance between the adolescent and therapist, and the young person's emotional condition, attitude, engagement dynamically interacted and worked as active ingredients contributing to the successful outcome.

As depression seems to be a growing problem among adolescents, it is of great importance to continue the research on how efficacious treatments for depressed adolescents work.

References

Ablon, J. S., Levy, R. A., & Smith-Hansen, L. (2011, 06/28). The Contributions of the Psychotherapy Process Q-set to Psychotherapy Research. *Research in Psychotherapy: Psychopathology, Process and Outcome, 14*(1), 14–48. <u>https://doi.org/10.4081/ripppo.2011.46</u>

Alexander, F., & French, T. M. (1946). Psychoanalytic therapy. Ronald Press.

- Ambrosini, P. J., Metz, C., Bianchi, M. D., Rabinovich, H., & Undie, A. (1991). Concurrent validity and psychometric properties of the Beck Depression Inventory in outpatient adolescents. *Journal of the American Academy of Child & Adolescent Psychiatry*, 30(1), 51-57. <u>https://doi.org/10.1097/00004583-199101000-00008</u>
- Avenevoli, S., Swendsen, J., He, J. P., Burstein, M., & Merikangas, K. R. (2015, Jan). Major depression in the national comorbidity survey-adolescent supplement: prevalence, correlates, and treatment. J Am Acad Child Adolesc Psychiatry, 54(1), 37-44 e32. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jaac.2014.10.010
- Bachelor, A. (1991). Comparison and relationship to outcome of diverse dimensions of the helping alliance as seen by client and therapist. *Psychotherapy: Theory, Research, Practice, Training, 28*(4), 534-549. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/0033-3204.28.4.534</u>
- Bachelor, A., & Salame, R. (2000, Winter). Participants' perceptions of dimensions of the therapeutic alliance over the course of therapy. *The Journal of psychotherapy practice and research*, 9(1), 39-53. <u>https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/10608908</u>
- Baldwin, S. A., & Imel, Z. E. (2013). Therapist Effects Findings and Methods. In M. J. Lambert (Ed.), *Handbook of psychotherapy and behavior change* (6th ed., pp. pp.258-297). John Wiley and Sons.
- Barlow, D. H. (1996). Health Care Policy, Psychotherapy Research, and the Future of Psychotherapy. *Am Psychol, 51*(10), 1050-1058. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/0003-066X.51.10.1050</u> (Special Issue: Outcome Assessment of Psychotherapy)
- Bateman, A., & Fonagy, P. (2004). *Psychotherapy for borderline personality disorder : mentalization-based treatment*. Oxford University Press.
- Beck, A. T., Steer, R. A., Ball, R., & Ranieri, W. (1996, Dec). Comparison of Beck Depression Inventories -IA and -II in psychiatric outpatients. *J Pers Assess, 67*(3), 588-597. <u>https://doi.org/10.1207/s15327752jpa6703_13</u>
- Beck, A. T., Steer, R. A., & Carbin, M. G. (1988, 1988/01/01/). Psychometric properties of the Beck Depression Inventory: Twenty-five years of evaluation. *Clinical Psychology Review*, 8(1), 77-100. <u>https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/0272-7358(88)90050-5</u>

- Bell, E. C., Marcus, D. K., & Goodlad, J. K. (2013). Are the parts as good as the whole? A meta-analysis of component treatment studies. J Consult Clin Psychol, 81(4), 722-736. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/a0033004</u>
- Binder, P.-E., Moltu, C., Hummelsund, D., Sagen, S. H., & Holgersen, H. (2011, 2011/09/01). Meeting an adult ally on the way out into the world: Adolescent patients' experiences of useful psychotherapeutic ways of working at an age when independence really matters. *Psychotherapy Research*, 21(5), 554-566. https://doi.org/10.1080/10503307.2011.587471
- Bion, W. R. (1962). *Learning from experience*. Maresfield library.
- Block, J. (1961). The Q-sort method in personality assessment and psychiatric research [doi:10.1037/13141-000]. Charles C Thomas Publisher. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/13141-000</u>
- Bohart, A. C., & Wade, A. G. (2013). The client in psychotherapy. In M. J. Lambert (Ed.), Handbook of psychotherapy change (6th ed., pp. pp.219-257). John Wiley and Sons.
- Bordin, E. S. (1979). The generalizability of the psychoanalytic concept of the working alliance. *Psychotherapy (Chicago, Ill.), 16*(3), 252-260. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/h0085885</u>
- Borkovec, T. D., & Costello, E. (1993). Efficacy of applied relaxation and cognitive-behavioral therapy in the treatment of generalized anxiety disorder. *J Consult Clin Psychol*, 61(4), 611-619. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037//0022-006X.61.4.611</u>
- Brage, S., Thune, O. (2008). Medisinske årsaker til uføreytelser blant unge 1977-2006. Arbeid og velferd(3).
- Braakmann, D. (2015). Historical Paths in Psychotherapy Research. In O. C. G. Gelo, A. Pritz, & B. Rieken (Eds.), *Psychotherapy Research: Foundations, Process, and Outcome* (pp. 39-65). Springer Vienna. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-7091-1382-0_3</u>
- Busch, F. N., Rudden, M. D., & Shapiro, T. (2016). *Psychodynamic Treatment of Depression, Secound edition*. American Psychiatric Publisher.
- Bychkova, T., Hillman, S., Midgley, N., & Schneider, C. (2011). The psychotherapy process with adolescents: a first pilot study and preliminary comparisons between different therapeutic modalities using the Adolescent Psychotherapy Q-Set. *Journal of Child Psychotherapy*, *37*(3), 327-348. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/0075417X.2011.614754</u>
- Bøgwald, K.-P., & Dahlbender, R. W. (2004). Procedures for testing some aspects of the content validity of the psychodynamic functioning scales and the global assessment of functioning scale. *Psychotherapy Research*, 14(4), 453-468. <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/ptr/kph038</u>

- Calderon, A., Midgley, N., Schneider, C., & Target, M. (2014). *APQ Manual (7th version)*. <u>http://www.homepages.ucl.ac.uk/~ucjaca/apqmanual.pdf</u>
- Calderon, A., Schneider, C., Target, M., & Midgley, N. (2017, 2017/01/02). The Adolescent Psychotherapy Q-Set (APQ): A Validation Study. *Journal of Infant, Child, and Adolescent Psychotherapy, 16*(1), 106-120. https://doi.org/10.1080/15289168.2016.1255499
- Calderon, A., Schneider, C., Target, M., & Midgley, N. (2019). 'Interaction structures' between depressed adolescents and their therapists in short-term psychoanalytic psychotherapy and cognitive behavioural therapy. *Clinical Child Psychology and Psychiatry*, 24(3), 446-461. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1359104518807734</u>
- Campbell, L. F., Norcross, J. C., Vasquez, M. J., & Kaslow, N. J. (2013, Mar). Recognition of psychotherapy effectiveness: the APA resolution. *Psychotherapy (Chic), 50*(1), 98-101. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/a0031817</u>
- Castonguay, L., & Beutler, L. (2006, 06/01). Principles of therapeutic change: a Task Force on participants, relationships, and techniques factors. *Journal of clinical psychology, 62*, 631-638. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/jclp.20256</u>
- Cicchetti, D. V. (1994). Guidelines, Criteria, and Rules of Thumb for Evaluating Normed and Standardized Assessment Instruments in Psychology. *Psychological Assessment, 6*(4), 284-290. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/1040-3590.6.4.284</u>
- Coombs, M. M., Coleman, D., & Jones, E. E. (2002). Working with feelings: The importance of emotion in both cognitive-behavioral and interpersonal therapy in the NIMH Treatment of Depression Collaborative Research Program. *Psychotherapy: Theory, Research, Practice, Training, 39*(3), 233-244. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/0033-3204.39.3.233</u>
- Cooper, M. (2008). *Essential research findings in counselling and psychotherapy: The facts are friendly*. Sage.
- Cregeen, S., & Catty, J. (2017). Short-term psychoanalytic psychotherapy for adolescents with depression : a treatment manual. Karnac.
- Cregeen, S., Midgley, N., Rhode, M., Rustin, M., Hughes, C., & Catty, J. (2017). Short-term psychoanalytic psychotherapy for adolescents with depression : a treatment manual. Karnac.
- Crits-Christoph, P., Baranackie, K., Kurcias, J., Beck, A., Carroll, K., Perry, K., Luborsky, L.,
 McLellan, A., Woody, G., Thompson, L., Gallagher, D., & Zitrin, C. (1991, 1991/08/01).
 Meta-Analysis of Therapist Effects in Psychotherapy Outcome Studies. *Psychotherapy Research*, 1(2), 81-91. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/10503309112331335511</u>

- Dahl, H.-S. J. (2013). Therapist Feelings in Psychodynamic Therapy. A study of self-reported Countertransference and long-term Outcome. University of Oslo]. Oslo.
- Dawson, C. (2013). Q-Sort. Retrieved from http://www.homepages.ucl.ac.uk/~ucjtaca/.
- Derogatis, L. R. (1994). SCL-90-R Symptom Checklist-90-R : administration, scoring, and procedures manual (3rd ed. ed.). NCS Pearson.
- Eltz, M. J., Shirk, S. R., & Sarlin, N. (1995). Alliance formation and treatment outcome among maltreated adolescents. *Child Abuse Negl*, *19*(4), 419-431. https://doi.org/10.1016/0145-2134(95)00008-v
- Endicott, J., Spitzer, R. L., Fleiss, J. L., & Cohen, J. (1976, Jun). The global assessment scale. A procedure for measuring overall severity of psychiatric disturbance. *Arch Gen Psychiatry*, *33*(6), 766-771. <u>https://doi.org/10.1001/archpsyc.1976.01770060086012</u>
- Folkehelseinstituttet. (2017). Effects of psychological therapies compared to antidepressant medication alone, or in combination with psychological therapies for depression in children and adolescents: a systematic review.

Folkehelseinstituttet. (2018). Psykisk helse i Norge.

- Fraser, M. W., & Wu, S. (2016). Measures of Consumer Satisfaction in Social Welfare and Behavioral Health: A Systematic Review. *Research on Social Work Practice*, 26(7), 762-776. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1049731514564990</u>
- Gatsonis, C., & Sampson, A. R. (1989). Multiple correlation: Exact power and sample size calculations. *Psychological Bulletin*, *106*(3), 516-524. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/0033-2909.106.3.516</u>
- GBD Disease- Injury, I., & Prevalence, C. (2018, Nov 10). Global, regional, and national incidence, prevalence, and years lived with disability for 354 diseases and injuries for 195 countries and territories, 1990-2017: a systematic analysis for the Global Burden of Disease Study 2017. *Lancet*, 392(10159), 1789-1858. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(18)32279-7
- Goldfried, M. R., & Davila, J. (2005). The role of relationship and technique in therapeutic change. *Psychotherapy: Theory, Research, Practice, Training, 42*(4), 421-430. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/0033-3204.42.4.421</u>
- Goodyer, I. M., Reynolds, S., Barrett, B., Byford, S., Dubicka, B., Hill, J., Holland, F., Kelvin, R., Midgley, N., Roberts, C., Senior, R., Target, M., Widmer, B., Wilkinson, P., & Fonagy, P. (2017, Mar). Cognitive-behavioural therapy and short-term psychoanalytic psychotherapy versus brief psychosocial intervention in adolescents with unipolar major depression (IMPACT): a multicentre, pragmatic, observer-blind, randomised controlled trial. *Health Technol Assess, 21*(12), 1-94. <u>https://doi.org/10.3310/hta21120</u>

- Goodyer, I. M., Tsancheva, S., Byford, S., Dubicka, B., Hill, J., Kelvin, R., Reynolds, S., Roberts, C., Senior, R., Suckling, J., Wilkinson, P., Target, M., & Fonagy, P. (2011, Jul 13).
 Improving mood with psychoanalytic and cognitive therapies (IMPACT): a pragmatic effectiveness superiority trial to investigate whether specialised psychological treatment reduces the risk for relapse in adolescents with moderate to severe unipolar depression: study protocol for a randomised controlled trial. *Trials*, *12*, 175. https://doi.org/10.1186/1745-6215-12-175
- Gorin, S. S. (1993). The prediction of child psychotherapy outcome: Factors specific to treatment. *Psychotherapy: Theory, Research, Practice, Training, 30*(1), 152-158. https://doi.org/10.1037/0033-3204.30.1.152
- Grossfeld, M., Calderón, A., O'Keeffe, S., Green, V., & Midgley, N. (2019). Short-term psychoanalytic psychotherapy with a depressed adolescent with borderline personality disorder: an empirical, single case study. *Journal of Child Psychotherapy*, 45(2), 209-228. https://doi.org/10.1080/0075417x.2019.1659387
- Gullestad, S. E., & Killingmo, B. (2020). *The Theory and Practice of Psychoanalytic Therapy: Listening for the Subtext* (1 ed.). Routledge. <u>https://doi.org/10.4324/9780429431425</u>
- Guttman, L. (1954, 1954/06/01). Some necessary conditions for common-factor analysis. *Psychometrika*, *19*(2), 149-161. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/BF02289162</u>
- Hardy, G. E., & Llewelyn, S. (2015). Introduction to Psychotherapy Process Research. In O. C.
 G. Gelo, A. Pritz, & B. Rieken (Eds.), *Psychotherapy Research: Foundations, Process, and Outcome* (pp. 183-194). Springer Vienna. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-7091-1382-0_9</u>

[Record #1013 is using a reference type undefined in this output style.]

- Hatcher, R. L., & Gillaspy, J. A. (2006, 2006/01/01). Development and validation of a revised short version of the working alliance inventory. *Psychotherapy Research*, 16(1), 12-25. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/10503300500352500</u>
- Hayes, J. (2017). What leads to change? I. Common factors in child therapy. In N. Midgley, Hayes, J., Cooper, M. (Ed.), *Essential research findings in child and adolescent counselling and psychotherapy*. SAGE Publications Ltd.
- Heimann, P. (1950). On Counter-Transference. *The International Journal of Psycho-Analysis,* 31, 81.
- Hersoug, A. G., & Ulberg, R. (2012, 2012/06/01). Siblings, friends, and parents: Who are the most important persons for adolescents? A pilot study of Adolescent Relationship Scale. Nordic Psychology, 64(2), 77-86. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/19012276.2012.726813</u>

- Hersoug, A. G., Ulberg, R., & Høglend, P. (2014). When Is Transference Work Useful in Psychodynamic Psychotherapy? Main Results of the First Experimental Study of Transference Work (FEST). *Contemporary Psychoanalysis, 50*(1-2), 156-174. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/00107530.2014.880314</u>
- Hill, C. E., & Knox, S. (2009, Jan). Processing the therapeutic relationship. *Psychother Res, 19*(1), 13-29. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/10503300802621206</u>
- Hofmann, S. G., & Weinberger, J. L. (2007). The art and science of psychotherapy. Routledge.
- Horvath, A. O., Del Re, A. C., Flückiger, C., & Symonds, D. (2011). Alliance in Individual Psychotherapy. *Psychotherapy (Chic), 48*(1), 9-16. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/a0022186</u> (Evidence-Based Psychotherapy Relationships)
- Høglend, P., Amlo, S., Marble, A., Bøgwald, K. P., Sørbye, Ø., Sjaastad, M. C., & Heyerdahl, O. (2006). Analysis of the Patient-Therapist Relationship in Dynamic Psychotherapy: An Experimental Study of Transference Interpretations. *Am J Psychiatry*, *163*(10), 1739-1746. <u>https://doi.org/10.1176/ajp.2006.163.10.1739</u>
- Høglend, P., Bogwald, K. P., Amlo, S., Heyerdahl, O., Sorbye, O., Marble, A., Sjaastad, M. C., & Bentsen, H. (2000, Fall). Assessment of change in dynamic psychotherapy. *The Journal of psychotherapy practice and research*, 9(4), 190-199. <u>https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/11069131</u>
- Høglend, P., Hersoug, A. G., Bøgwald, K.-P., Amlo, S., Marble, A., Sørbye, Ø., Røssberg, J. I., Ulberg, R., Gabbard, G. O., & Crits-Christoph, P. (2011). Effects of transference work in the context of therapeutic alliance and quality of object relations. *Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology, 79*(5), 697-706. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0024863
- IMPACT. (2010). Study Child Psychotherapy Sub-Group. SHORT-TERM PSYCHOANALYTIC PSYCHOTHERAPY (STPP) FOR ADOLESCENTS WITH MODERATE OR SEVERE DEPRESSION: A TREATMENT MANUAL. (Cambridge; IMPACT Trial Office. ed.). Cambridge; IMPACT Trial Office.
- Jacobson, N. S., & Truax, P. (1991). Clinical significance: a statistical approach to defining meaningful change in psychotherapy research. *J Consult Clin Psychol, 59*(1), 12-19. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037//0022-006X.59.1.12</u>
- Johansson, P., & Høglend, P. (2007). Identifying mechanisms of change in psychotherapy: Mediators of treatment outcome. *Clinical Psychology & Psychotherapy, 14*(1), 1-9. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/cpp.514</u>
- Jones, E. E., & Pulos, S. M. (1993). Comparing the process in psychodynamic and cognitivebehavioral therapies. *Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology*, *61*(2), 306-316. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-006X.61.2.306</u>

- Joseph, B. (1985). Transference: The total situation. *International Journal of Psycho-Analysis,* 66(4), 447-454.
- Jungbluth, N. J., & Shirk, S. R. (2009). Therapist Strategies for Building Involvement in Cognitive-Behavioral Therapy for Adolescent Depression. J Consult Clin Psychol, 77(6), 1179-1184. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/a0017325</u>
- Kaiser, H. F. (1960). The Application of Electronic Computers to Factor Analysis. *Educational* and Psychological Measurement, 20(1), 141-151. https://doi.org/10.1177/001316446002000116
- Karver, M., Handelsman, J., Fields, S., & Bickman, L. (2006). Meta-analysis of therapeutic relationship variables in youth and family therapy: The evidence for different relationship variables in the child and adolescent treatment outcome literature. *Clin Psychol Rev, 26*(1), 50-65. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cpr.2005.09.001</u>
- Kazdin, A. E. (2008). Evidence-Based Treatment and Practice: New Opportunities to Bridge Clinical Research and Practice, Enhance the Knowledge Base, and Improve Patient Care. Am Psychol, 63(3), 146-159. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/0003-066X.63.3.146</u>
- Kelley, S. D., Bickman, L., & Norwood, E. (2010). Evidence-based treatments and common factors in youth psychotherapy. In *The heart and soul of change: Delivering what* works in therapy, 2nd ed. (pp. 325-355). American Psychological Association. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/12075-011</u>
- Knight, Z. G. (2005). The use of the 'corrective emotional experience' and the search for the bad object in psychotherapy. Am J Psychother, 59(1), 30-41. <u>https://doi.org/10.1176/appi.psychotherapy.2005.59.1.30</u>
- Koo, T. K., & Li, M. Y. (2016). A Guideline of Selecting and Reporting Intraclass Correlation Coefficients for Reliability Research. *Journal of chiropractic medicine*, *15*(2), 155-163. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jcm.2016.02.012</u>
- Kraemer, H. C., Wilson, G. T., Fairburn, C. G., & Agras, W. S. (2002, Oct). Mediators and moderators of treatment effects in randomized clinical trials. *Arch Gen Psychiatry*, 59(10), 877-883. <u>https://doi.org/10.1001/archpsyc.59.10.877</u>
- Lambert, M. J. (2011). Psychotherapy research and its achievements. In *History of psychotherapy: Continuity and change, 2nd ed.* (pp. 299-332). American Psychological Association. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/12353-010</u>
- Lambert, M. J. (2013). *Bergin and Garfield's handbook of psychotherapy and behavior change* (6th ed. ed.). Wiley.
- Leising, D., Rehbein, D., & Sporberg, D. (2007, 11/01). Validity of the Inventory of Interpersonal Problems (IIP–64) for Predicting Assertiveness in Role-Play Situations.

Journal of personality assessment, 89, 116-125. https://doi.org/10.1080/00223890701468428

- Llewelyn, S., & Hardy, G. (2001, Mar). Process research in understanding and applying psychological therapies. *Br J Clin Psychol, 40*(1), 1-21. <u>https://doi.org/10.1348/014466501163436</u>
- Luborsky, L., Singer, B., & Luborsky, L. (1975). Comparative Studies of Psychotherapies: Is It True That "Everyone Has Won and All Must Have Prizes"? *Archives of general psychiatry*, 32(8), 995-008. <u>https://doi.org/10.1001/archpsyc.1975.01760260059004</u>
- Løvgren, A., Røssberg, J. I., Nilsen, L., Engebretsen, E., & Ulberg, R. (2019, 2019/03/21). How do adolescents with depression experience improvement in psychodynamic psychotherapy? A qualitative study. *BMC Psychiatry*, 19(1), 95. <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/s12888-019-2080-0</u>
- Midgley, N., Anderson, J., Grainger, E., Nesic-Vuckovic, T., & Urwin, C. (2009). *Child Psychotherapy and Research: New Approaches, Emerging Findings*. Routledge. <u>https://doi.org/10.4324/9780203872154</u>
- Midgley, N., & Kennedy, E. (2011). Psychodynamic psychotherapy for children and adolescents: a critical review of the evidence base. *Journal of Child Psychotherapy*, *37*(3), 232-260. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/0075417X.2011.614738</u>
- Midgley, N. M. P., Cregeen, S. M., Hughes, C. B. A., & Rustin, M. B. A. H. (2013).
 Psychodynamic Psychotherapy as Treatment for Depression in Adolescence. *Child Adolesc Psychiatr Clin N Am*, 22(1), 67-82. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chc.2012.08.004</u>
- Munder, T., Wilmers, F., Leonhart, R., Linster, H. W., & Barth, J. (2010). Working Alliance Inventory-Short Revised (WAI-SR): psychometric properties in outpatients and inpatients. *Clinical Psychology & Psychotherapy*, 17(3), 231-239. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/cpp.658</u>
- Nathan, P. E., Stuart, S. P., & Dolan, S. L. (2000). Research on Psychotherapy Efficacy and Effectiveness: Between Scylla and Charybdis? *Psychol Bull, 126*(6), 964-981. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/0033-2909.126.6.964</u> (Psychology in the 21st Century)
- Ness, E., Dahl, H.-S. J., Tallberg, P., Amlo, S., Høglend, P., Thorén, A., Egeland, J., & Ulberg, R. (2018a, 2018/07/30). Assessment of dynamic change in psychotherapy with adolescents. *Child and Adolescent Psychiatry and Mental Health*, 12(1), 39. <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/s13034-018-0246-z</u>
- Ness, E., Dahl, H.-S. J., Tallberg, P., Amlo, S., Høglend, P., Thorén, A., Egeland, J., & Ulberg, R. (2018b). Assessment of dynamic change in psychotherapy with asdolescents. *Child* and adolescent psychiatry and mental health, 12, 39-39. <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/s13034-018-0246-z</u>

- Nielsen, G. H., Binder, P-E. Relasjonsrettet korttids dynamisk psykoterapi. (2014). *Psykoterapi, Tilnærminger og metoder.* (L. E. O. H. Kennair, R., Ed.). Gyldendal Akademisk.
- Nissen-Lie, H. A. (2018). Effekten av psykodynamisk psykoterapi—Status i kunnskapsfeltet og ubesvarte spørsmål. [The evidence of psychodynamic psychotherapy.]. *Tidsskrift for Norsk psykologforening, 55*(6), 416-427.
- Nissen-Lie, H. A., Goldberg, S. B., Hoyt, W. T., Falkenstrom, F., Holmqvist, R., Nielsen, S. L., & Wampold, B. E. (2016, Jul). Are therapists uniformly effective across patient outcome domains? A study on therapist effectiveness in two different treatment contexts. J Couns Psychol, 63(4), 367-378. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/cou0000151</u>
- Nissen-Lie, H. A., Havik, O. E., Høglend, P. A., Rønnestad, M. H., & Monsen, J. T. (2015). Patient and Therapist Perspectives on Alliance Development: Therapists' Practice Experiences as Predictors. *Clin Psychol Psychother*, 22(4), 317-327. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/cpp.1891</u>
- Nissen-Lie, H. A., Oddli, H. W., & Wampold, B. E. (2013). Fellesfaktordebatt på ville veier. *Tidsskrift for Norsk psykologforening, 50*(5).
- O'Connor, B. P. (2000, Aug). SPSS and SAS programs for determining the number of components using parallel analysis and velicer's MAP test. *Behav Res Methods Instrum Comput, 32*(3), 396-402. <u>https://doi.org/10.3758/bf03200807</u>
- Orlinsky, D. E., & Russell, R. L. (1994). Tradition and change in psychotherapy research: Notes on the fourth generation. In *Reassessing psychotherapy research*. (pp. 185-214). Guilford Press.
- Parker, G., Tupling, H., & Brown, L. B. (1979). A Parental Bonding Instrument. *British Journal* of Medical Psychology, 52(1), 1-10. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.2044-</u> <u>8341.1979.tb02487.x</u>
- Pfohl, B., Blum, N., & Zimmerman, M. (1997). *Structured interview for DSM-IV personality: Sidp-IV*. American Psychiatric Pub.
- Richmond, T. K., & Rosen, D. S. (2005, Aug). The treatment of adolescent depression in the era of the black box warning. *Curr Opin Pediatr, 17*(4), 466-472. <u>https://doi.org/10.1097/01.mop.0000166347.53102.e7</u>
- Roca, M., Gili, M., Garcia-Campayo, J., Armengol, S., Bauza, N., & Garcia-Toro, M. (2013, Dec). Stressful life events severity in patients with first and recurrent depressive episodes. Soc Psychiatry Psychiatr Epidemiol, 48(12), 1963-1969. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s00127-013-0691-1</u>
- Rogers, C. R. (1942). *Counseling and psychotherapy: newer concepts in practice*. Houghton Mifflin.

- Rosenzweig, S. (1936). Some implicit common factors in diverse methods of psychotherapy. *American journal of orthopsychiatry, 6*(3), 412-415. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1939-0025.1936.tb05248.x</u>
- Sagen, S. H., Hummelsund, D., & Binder, P.-E. (2013). Feeling accepted: A phenomenological exploration of adolescent patients' experiences of the relational qualities that enable them to express themselves freely. *European Journal of Psychotherapy & Counselling*, 15(1), 53-75. https://doi.org/10.1080/13642537.2013.763467
- Schmolck, P. (2014). *PQMethod [Computer software]*. In (Version 2.35) <u>http://schmolck.org/qmethod/</u>
- Schneider, C., Pruetzel-Thomas, A., & Midgley, N. (2009). Discovering new ways of seeing and speaking about psychotherapy process: The Child Psychotherapy Q-Set. In *Child psychotherapy and research: New approaches, emerging findings.* (pp. 72-84). Routledge/Taylor & Francis Group.
- Shedler, J. (2010). The Efficacy of Psychodynamic Psychotherapy [98-109].
- Sheehan, D. V., Lecrubier, Y., Sheehan, K. H., Amorim, P., Janavs, J., Weiller, E., Hergueta, T., Baker, R., & Dunbar, G. C. (1998). The Mini-International Neuropsychiatric Interview (M.I.N.I.): the development and validation of a structured diagnostic psychiatric interview for DSM-IV and ICD-10. *J Clin Psychiatry, 59 Suppl 20*, 22-33;quiz 34-57. <u>https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/9881538</u>
- Shirk, S. R., Karver, M. S., & Brown, R. (2011, Mar). The alliance in child and adolescent psychotherapy. *Psychotherapy (Chic), 48*(1), 17-24. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0022181
- Shrout, P. E., & Fleiss, J. L. (1979). Intraclass correlations: uses in assessing rater reliability. *Psychol Bull, 86*(2), 420-428. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037//0033-2909.86.2.420</u>
- Silverman, W. K., & Hinshaw, S. P. (2008). The Second Special Issue on Evidence-Based Psychosocial Treatments for Children and Adolescents: A 10-Year Update. Journal of Clinical Child & Adolescent Psychology, 37(1), 1-7. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/15374410701817725</u>
- Smith, M. L., & Glass, G. V. (1977). Meta-analysis of psychotherapy outcome studies. American Psychologist, 32(9), 752-760. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/0003-066X.32.9.752</u>
- Stevens, J. (1992). *Applied multivariate statistics for the social sciences* (2nd ed. ed.). Erlbaum.
- Stänicke, E. S., L.I. Psykoanalytisk terapi. (2014). *Psykoterapi, Tilnærminger og metoder* (L. E. O. H. Kennair, R., Ed.). Gyldendal Akademisk.

- Størksen, I. (2012). Hva er Q-metedologi, og hvordan kan den brukes i psykologien? *Tidsskrift for Norsk psykologforening*, *49*(6), 566-570.
- Thapar, A., Collishaw, S., Pine, D. S., & Thapar, A. K. (2012, Mar 17). Depression in adolescence. *Lancet*, *379*(9820), 1056-1067. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(11)60871-4</u>
- Timulak, L. (2008). Research in psychotherapy and counselling (New ed. ed.). SAGE.
- Tolin, D. F. (2010). Is cognitive–behavioral therapy more effective than other therapies?A meta-analytic review. *Clin Psychol Rev, 30*(6), 710-720. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cpr.2010.05.003</u>
- Tschacher, W., Haken, H., & Kyselo, M. (2015). Alliance: a common factor of psychotherapy modeled by structural theory. *Frontiers in psychology, 6*, 421-421. <u>https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2015.00421</u>
- Twenge, J. M., Cooper, A. B., Joiner, T. E., Duffy, M. E., & Binau, S. G. (2019, Apr). Age, period, and cohort trends in mood disorder indicators and suicide-related outcomes in a nationally representative dataset, 2005-2017. J Abnorm Psychol, 128(3), 185-199. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/abn0000410</u>
- Ulberg, R., Hersoug, A. G., & Høglend, P. (2012). Treatment of adolescents with depression: the effect of transference interventions in a randomized controlled study of dynamic psychotherapy. *Trials*, *13*(1), 159. <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/1745-6215-13-159</u>
- Ulberg, R., Hummelen, B., Hersoug, A. G., Midgley, N., Høglend, P. A., & Dahl, H. S. J.
 (Submitted). The First Experimental Study of Transference Work–In Teenagers (FEST–IT): a multicentre, observer and patient-blind, randomised controlled component study.
- VandenBos, G. R. (2007). APA dictionary of psychology. American Psychological Association.
- Wampold, B. E. (2015). How important are the common factors in psychotherapy? An update. *World Psychiatry*, 14(3), 270-277. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/wps.20238</u>
- Wampold, B. E. (2019). Research on the effectiveness of psychotherapy. In *The basics of psychotherapy: An introduction to theory and practice, 2nd ed.* (pp. 67-89). American Psychological Association. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/0000117-004</u>
- Wampold, B. E., Baldwin, S. A., Holtforth, M. g., & Imel, Z. E. (2017). What characterizes effective therapists? In *How and why are some therapists better than others?: Understanding therapist effects.* (pp. 37-53). American Psychological Association. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/0000034-003</u>

- Wampold, B. E., & Imel, Z. E. (2015). *The Great Psychotherapy Debate: The Evidence for What Makes Psychotherapy Work*. London: Routledge. <u>https://doi.org/10.4324/9780203582015</u>
- Warner, L. J. (2011). Global Assessment of Functioning Scales. In S. Goldstein & J. A. Naglieri (Eds.), *Encyclopedia of Child Behavior and Development* (pp. 704-704). Springer US. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/978-0-387-79061-9_1256</u>
- Watts, S., & Stenner, P. (2012). *Doing Q Methodological Research: Theory, Method and Interpretation*. United Kingdom, London: SAGE Publications Ltd. https://doi.org/10.4135/9781446251911
- Weinberger, J. (1995). Common Factors Aren't So Common: The Common Factors Dilemma. *Clinical Psychology: Science and Practice, 2*(1), 45-69. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1468-2850.1995.tb00024.x</u>
- Weissman, M. M., Wolk, S., Goldstein, R. B., Moreau, D., Adams, P., Greenwald, S., Klier, C. M., Ryan, N. D., Dahl, R. E., & Wickramaratne, P. (1999, May 12). Depressed adolescents grown up. *JAMA*, *281*(18), 1707-1713. https://doi.org/10.1001/jama.281.18.1707
- Weisz, J. R., Kuppens, S., Ng, M. Y., Eckshtain, D., Ugueto, A. M., Vaughn-Coaxum, R., Jensen-Doss, A., Hawley, K. M., Krumholz Marchette, L. S., Chu, B. C., Weersing, V. R., & Fordwood, S. R. (2017). What five decades of research tells us about the effects of youth psychological therapy: A multilevel meta-analysis and implications for science and practice. *American Psychologist*, *72*(2), 79-117. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0040360
- WHO. (2017). Depression and other common mental disorders: Global health estimates. (W. H. Organization, Ed.)
 https://www.who.int/mental_health/management/depression/prevalence_global_health_estimates/en/

Attachments

Table A1.	Ten most and least characteristic items in the early phase	
-		

Item	Description	Z score
9	T works with YP to try to make sense of experience	2.10
54	YP is clear and organized in self-expression	2.02
63	YP discusses and explores current interpersonal relationship	1.96
35	Self-image is a focus of session	1.71
8	YP expresses feelings of vulnerability	1.71
6	YP describes emotional qualities of the interactions with significant others	1.64
55	YP feels unfairly treated	1.62
62	T identifies a recurrent pattern in YP's behaviour or conduct	1.47
31	T asks for more information or elaboration	1.38
97	T encourages reflection on internal states and affects	1.38
12	Silences occur during the session	-1.38
88	YP fluctuates between strong emotional states during the session	-1.45
30	YP has difficulty beginning the session	-1.64
5	YP has difficulty understanding T's comments	-1.88
44	YP feels wary or suspicious of T	-2.01
14	YP does not feel understood by T	-2.09
15	YP does not initiate or elaborate topics	-2.12
58	YP resists T's attempts to explore thoughts, reactions, or motivations related to problems	-2.20
67	YP finds it difficult to concentrate during the session	-2.24
42	YP rejects T's comments and observations	-2.28

Note: YP = Young person, T = Therapist

Table A2. Ten most and least characteristic items in the middle phase

Item	Description	Z score
8	YP expresses feelings of vulnerability	2.23
9	T works with YP to try to make sense of experience	1.97
63	YP discusses and explores current interpersonal relationship	1.77
6	YP describes emotional qualities of interactions with significant others	1.62
62	T identifies a recurrent pattern in YP's behaviour or conduct	1.6
35	Self-image is a focus of session	1.56
68	T encourages YP to discuss assumptions and ideas underlying experience	1.49
31	T asks for information or elaboration	1.43
97	T encourages reflection on internal states and affects	1.35
38	T and YP demonstrate a shared understanding	1.33
30	YP has difficulty beginning the session	-1.30
89	T makes definite statements about what is going on in YP's mind	-1.34
10	YP displays feelings of irritability	-1.51
17	T actively structures the session	-1.55
14	YP does not feel understood by T	-1.75
42	YP rejects T's comments and observations	-1.90
58	YP resists T's attempts to explore thoughts, reactions, or motivations related to problems	-1.96

5	YP has difficulty understanding T's comments	-1.98
44	YP feels wary or suspicious of T	-2.24
15	YP does not initiate or elaborate topics	-2.45

Note: YP = Young person, T = Therapist

Table A3. Ten most and least characteristic items in the late phase

Item	Descripton	Z score
8	YP expresses feelings of vulnerability	2.21
63	YP discusses and explores current interpersonal relationship	1.84
97	T encourages reflection on internal states and affects	1.82
6	YP describes emotional qualities of interactions with significant others	1.77
60	T draws attention to YP's characteristic ways of dealing with emotions	1.61
62	T identifies a recurrent pattern in YP's behavior or conduct	1.55
48	T encourages independence in YP	1.48
9	T works with YP to try to make sense of experience	1.38
54	YP is clear and organized in self-expression	1.27
38	T and YP demonstrate a shared understanding	1.24
30	YP has difficulty beginning the session	-1.49
12	Silences occur during the session	-1.51
17	T actively structures the session	-1.54
53	YP discusses experiences as if distant from feelings	-1.73
5	YP has difficulty understanding Ts comments	-2.02
58	YP resists Ts attempts to explore	-2.03
14	YP does not feel understood by T	-2.03
42	YP rejects Ts comments and observations	-2.10
15	YP does not initiate or elaborate topics	-2.26
44	YP feels wary or suspicious of T	-2.32

Note: YP = Young person, T = Therapist

ID	Pre-treatment
А	1,24
В	8,14
С	-
D	9,8
Е	4,43
F	6,6
G	7,19
Н	7,25
Mean	6,37

Table A4. Global Expectancy scores for group x (n=8)

Note: Id C's score was missing



Region:	Saksbehandler:	Telefon:	Vår dato:	Vår referanse:
REK midt	Ramunas Kazakauskas	73597510	02.04.2019	2011/1424/REK midt
			Deres dato:	Deres referanse:

Vår referanse må oppgis ved alle henvendelser

07.03.2019

Randi Ulberg Universitetet i Oslo

Godkjenning av prosjektendring i 2011/1424 FEST-IT

Du sendte en søknad om prosjektendring datert 07.03.2019. Søknaden ble behandlet av sekretariat for REK midt på fullmakt, med hjemmel i helseforskningsloven § 11 og forskrift om behandling av etikk og redelighet i forskning § 10.

Endringer

Du søker om å registrere nye prosjektmedarbeidere: Ana Calderon, Lena Sandvand, Hanna Fam Johansen, Lina Trosterud, Julia Fredrikke Dalen Aker, Hanne Fredrum. De skal arbeide med redskapet AQP (Adolescent Psychotherapy Q-sort) som er et verktøy for å skåre psykoterapiprosess. Endringen i prosjektet innebærer analyse av lydfilene som tidligere er lagret i forbindelse med FEST-IT studien. Lydfilene er lagret på Tjenester for Sikker Datalagring, og er anonyme for de nye medarbeiderne.

Endringen inngår i det overordnede APQ-arbeidet basert på følgende forskningsspørsmål:

1. Utførte terapeutene overføringsarbeid/ ikke-overføringsarbeid i tråd med behandlingsmanualen?

2. Hvordan var virkningen av overføringsarbeid/ikke-overføringsarbeid på pasientene i timene?

3. Hvilken betydning hadde overføringsarbeid/ikke-overføringsarbeid for behandlingsutfallet for ungdommene i studien?

Vurdering

Vi har vurdert søknad om prosjektendring, og har ingen forskningsetiske innvendinger mot endringen av prosjektet. Endringen og de ovenfor nevnte forskningsspørsmålene er innenfor det samtykke som deltakerne har gitt til bruk av materialet i studien. Hensynet til deltakernes velferd og integritet er fremdeles godt ivaretatt.

Vilkår for godkjenning

- 1. Prosjektet må gjennomføres i henhold til tidligere vedtak i saken.
- 2. Komiteen forutsetter at behandlingen av personopplysninger i forskningen skjer i samsvar med institusjonens retningslinjer for å gi behandlingsgrunnlag i tråd med personopplysningslovens bestemmelser.
- 3. Komiteen forutsetter også at prosjektet følger institusjonens bestemmelser for ivaretakelse av informasjonssikkerhet for innsamling, oppbevaring, deling og utlevering av personopplysninger.

Vedtak

Regional komité for medisinsk og helsefaglig forskningsetikk Midt-Norge godkjenner søknad om prosjektendring med de vilkår som er gitt.

Klageadgang

Du kan klage på komiteens vedtak, jf. helseforskningsloven § 10 og forvaltningsloven § 28 flg. Klagen sendes til REK midt. Klagefristen er tre uker fra du mottar dette brevet. Dersom vedtaket opprettholdes av REK midt, sendes klagen videre til Den nasjonale forskningsetiske komité for medisin og helsefag for endelig vurdering.

Med vennlig hilsen

Vibeke Videm Professor dr.med. / Overlege Leder, REK Midt

> Ramunas Kazakauskas rådgiver

Kopi til: *jens.egeland@piv.no; a.g.hersoug@medisin.uio.no; p.a.hoglend@medisin.uio.no; jens.egeland@piv.no; postmottak@medisin.uio.no; rek-midt@mh.ntnu.no*